NATIONAL LIBRARY OTTAWA

21022

BIBLIOTHÈQUE NATIONALE OTTAWA

NAME OF AUTHOR. John Hagan TITLE OF THESIS. Criminal Justice in a Canadian Province: A Study of the Sentencing Process

Permission is hereby granted to THE NATIONAL LIBRARY OF CANADA to microfilm this thesis and to lend or sell copies of the film.

The author reserves other publication rights, and neither the thesis nor extensive extracts from it may be printed on otherwise reproduced without the author's written permission.

(Signed)....

NL-91 (10-68)

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

CRIMINAL JUSTICE IN A CANADIAN PROVINCE:

A STUDY OF THE SENTENCING PROCESS



A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH IN PARTIAL FULFULMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIOLOGY

EDMONTON, ALBERTA

SPRING, 1974

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH

. The undersigned certify that they have read, and recommend to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research, for acceptance, a thesis entitled Criminal Justice in a Canadian Province: A Study of the Sentencing Process submitted by John Hagan in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

ettler sor

Richard Burd

External Examiner

Date. 22. april 19.74

ABSTRACT

麗

Criminal justice was once assumed; it is now a topic of debate. Concern originates with the social consequences of sentencing: the populations of our prisons. Incarcerated offenders are disproportionately of economically disadwantaged, minority group backgrounds. The following question emerges: "How can we best explain these disproportions?" Answers are provided in several forms.

Data from twenty American studies are reviewed. The analysis indicates that while there may be some evidence of differential sentencing, knowledge of extra-legal offender characteristics contributes relatively little to our ability to predict judicial dispositions. Methodological difficulties of such studies are discussed, and the techniques of step-wise multiple regression and path analysis are proposed as solutions to many of the problems involved.

Attention is next focused on the sentencing of Native Indian and lower socio-economic status offenders in the Province of Alberta, a jurisdiction alleged to be among the most punitive in the Western World. "In analysis follows, based on samples gathered at three stages of the sentencing process: (1) 1018 persons charged and handled by the

iı

Prosecutor's Office in Edmonton: (2) 776 questionaires based on presentence reports prepared in all offices of the Adult Probation Department: and (3) 1000 offenders sentenced and admitted to the five largest prisons in the Province.

The analysis challenges popular conceptions about criminal justice. For example, it is frequently argued that Mative and lower socio-economic status defendants receive differential treatment from the courts. However, our analysis reveals that when legal variables are held constant; differences in sentences are minimal. Legal variables-- prior convictions and the numbers and types of charges-- are found to be salient at all three stages of the sentencing process.

Other variables are also shown to influence sentencing. At the prosecution stage, presence of defense counsel, initial plea, and charge "alteration" are important. Similarly, at the presentencing stage, the probation officer's perception of demeanor, assessment of success prospects, and recommendation for sentence are influential. However, the extent to which these variables are race or class-connected is not large.

In the final analysis, the use of fines best explained disproportions in incarceration. Native offenders were nearly twice as frequently incarcerated as whites for nonpayment of fines. Almost two thirds of all Native Persons incarcerated over a two month period forfeited fine payments. This pattern is linked to problems of alcohol abuse. Three recommendations are offered: (1) an expansion of the availability of detoxification centres; (2) an increased use of Native Court Workers; and (3) the development of a progressive, income-related fine system.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Without the support of the Attorney General's Department of the Province of Alberta, this research would not have been possible. This support reflects an important and active concern for the quality of criminal justice in the Province. The assistance is gratefully acknowledged.

Many persons made individual contributions to the research. Professor Gwynn Nettler stimulated the effort and provided the encouragement and direction necessary to its completion. Professors Hackler, Harrell, Kupfer, and Baird contributed important comment and riticism at various stages of the project. Professor Marvin Wolfgang was particularly helpful in clarifying many of the issues involved.

Hrs. H. Donnelly, of the Attorney General's Department, provided invaluable assistance in Making contact with the various agencies included in the study. The cooperation of the agencies concerned was outstanding. Hr. G. McPherson, Hr. G. Fralick and Mr. R. Bricker, of the Adult Probation Department, gave generously of their time and advise throughout the project. Mr. J. Lee. of the Department of Corrections, and the Wardens of all correctional institutions in the Province, facilitated much of the data collection. Hr. D.C. Abbott, Chief Crown Prosecutor of the City of Edmonton, was particularly helpful in accomodating needs of the research.

The assistance of my colleagues, William Avison and Ronald Gillis, is gratefully acknowledged. Dr. Marshall Weber and Drs. Charles and Dorthy Hagan are thanked for their interest and support of my work. My wife, Linda, deserves the ultimate acknowledgment for her unfailing encouragement and deferment of gratification during the period of the study's completion.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Ø.

<u>CHA</u>	PT ER	PAGE
1. 1.	THE PROBLEM: SOCIAL CONSEQUENCES OF CRIEE	•
	AND PUNISEN BERNER	1
	Judicial Discret on in Ca ada	2'
p	Discretion, Disparing and Differential Sentencing	
	Crime and Punishment in a Canalian Province	9
2.	THE LITERATURE: EXTRA-LEGAL ATTRIBUTES AND CRIMINAL	
	SBNTENCING	20
	Studies of Judicial Sentencing	20
	Bace as the Independent Variable	27
	Inter-Bacial Offenses	39
	Socio-Economic Status as the Independent Variable	44
	Age and Sex as the Independent Variables	48
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Discussion	51
	Conclusion	56
3.	THE METHODOLOGY: TABULAR AND HULTIVARIATE TECHNIQUES	4
	IN THE STUDY OF SENTENCING	61
- 4.	PROSECUTION AND SENTENCING: AN ANALYSIS OF	
	TRANSACTIONS IN A PROSECUTOR'S OFFICE	73
an a	The Literature	73
	The Sample and Methodology	77
	The Analysis	83
	n en	

•

.

	• • •
	v •
Discussion and Conclusions	91
5. THE PRESENTENCING PROCESS: THE ROLE OF THE PROBATION	2
OFFICER	97
Studies of the Presentencing Process	97
The Sample	98
The Variables	100
Recommendations and Dispositions	
A Model of the Presentencing Process	107
Discussion and Conclusions	115
6. INCARCERATION AND TREATMENT: THE SOCIAL CONSEQUENCES	•
OP SENTENCING	120
The Sample	
Analysis of the Data	
The Length of Imprisonment	124
The Option of Fine Payment	128
Treatment Following Incarceration	137
Discussion and Conclusions	140
7. CRIMINAL JUSTICE RECONSIDERED: A REMEMBRANCE OF	
CAUSES PAST	145
On the Use and Abuse of scretion	
Bargain Justice Reap	
Group Images and Group inked Behaviors	
The High Costs of Criminal Justice: An Economic	
westion	134
$\mathbf{x} \in [\mathbf{x}]$, where $\mathbf{x} \in [\mathbf{x}]$, \mathbf{x}	
이 같은 것이 있는 것이 있 같은 것이 같은 것이 있는 것	

•

SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY 159

APPENDICIES

з.

Ģ

PAGE

	DATA COLLECTION	INSTRUMENT I: PROSECUTION CASES 168
2.	DATA COLLECTION	INSTRUMENT II: PROBATION CASES 171
з.	DATA COLLECTION	INSTRUMENT III: PRISON CASES 175
4.	CHARACTERISTICS	OF THE CRIMINAL LAW IN CANADA 178

LIST OF TABLES

	TABI	<u>LE</u>	PAGE
· ·	1.	Proportion of Native and White Offenders Incarcerated in Alberta Correctional Institutions	. 11
	2.	Proportion Male and Pemale Offenders Incarcerated in Alberta Correctional Institutions	• 13
• , :	3. \	Proportion Native and White, Hale and Pemale Offenders Incarcerated in Alberta Correctional Institutions	⁽² (1)) ∖ \ • 1 3
		Proportion Persons 16-25, 26-70 Incarcerated in Alberta Correctional Institutions	• 15
1	5.	Proportion of Offenders with Below and Above Grade Nine Education in Alberta Correctional Institutions	• 16
, ,		Studies Relating Extra-Legal Offender Characteristics and Judicial Decision-Making	22
. · · · 7	•	Race as an Independent Variable (Non-Capital Cases)	. 29
8	• .	Race and Sentencing (Bullock, 1961)	33
. 9	•	The Effects of Controlling for Prior Convictions (Nagel, 1969)	。 36
		Race as the Independent Variable (Capital Cases)	37
·		Inter-Racial Robbery and Burglary	40
	2.	Inter-Racial Capital Crimes	42
•	.	Socio-Economic Status as an Independent Variable (Non-Capital Cases)	45
11	4.	Socio-Economic Status as an Independent Variable (Capital Cases)	47
1:	5.	Age as an Independent Variable (Non-Capital) 49

Ķ

rii

• • •	· ·		•
• *			►
· ·			
	16.	Age as an Independent Variable (Capital Cases)	
		Sex as an Independent Variable (Non-Carital)	50
u N			52
		Sex as an Independent Variable (Capital Cases)	53
<	19.	Variables in the Prosecution Analysis	79
	20.	Correlation Coefficients for Prosecution Variables	84
	21.	Path Coefficients for Prosecution Variables	भ 85
	22.	Proportion of Native and White Defendants Who Retain Counsel, Deny Guilt, and Receive Primary	
		Charge Alteration	90
` ¢	23.	Variables in the Presentencing Analysis	101
1	24.	Cross-Classification of Probation Officer's Recommendations and Judicial Dispositions	106
	25.	Correlation Coefficients for Presentencing Variables	108
	26.	Path Coefficients for Presentencing Variables	109
	27.	Variables in the Incarceration and Treatment Analysis	122
	28.	an a	
	29.	Cross-Classification of Racial Status and Ontion	125
•	t i		129
Ļ	J V •	Cross-Classification of Racial Status by Option of Pine Payment, Controlling for Offense and Prior Record	
	31.	Cross-Classification of Racial Status and Option of Pine Payment, Controlling for Alcohol Use and Prior Record	131
	32.	Correlation and Path Coefficients for Fine	133
	33.	Proportion of Native and White Offenders	134
		xiii	а 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 111111

Receiving Treatment in Open and Closed Institutions, with Alcohol Use Controlled 139

XIV

ć

• •			: • .		•	JICM	() P	TOUDDO			
	FIG		P	2000 - 100 - 100 177		7121	<u>or</u> <u>r</u>	IGURES			а
	1.		19 - A 4	Madal							PAGE
ر به دو	2.								ntencin		. 87
·									Process		. 112
Sign 1	3.	Å	Path	Model	of	Sentend	ing:	Length	of Inca	rceration	127
	4.	À	Path	Model	of	Sentend	ing:	Amount	of Fine	•••••	. 136
	1				• •		•	-			•
	•	- 7		, 			•		14 1 <u>-</u>		
man	•			•	 . •					ţ,	
	•	•		x.		Ju c		•			/
		i.	a Ar an	•	 - 	•		ананананананананананананананананананан			
• .			•						•		
•	~	•	, - , -	,	•		λ	•	· · · ·		<u>}</u>
، با م		ð,		~! · ·		-)	ب ا	trail 1		$\int \cdot \cdot$	
A	1994 - 12 1	· · 		5	1		•	e			
b ,			•								
				•					•		
ان ان ان ان معمد		1		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			•		· · ·		
	•	•	1.	•	29 2					λ	
		. 				-G			с ^т .	A start and a start and a start a star	an a
					•	•	,• ·		•	•	•
·	•		gen de la second		- °		·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

v

•

THE PROBLEM: SOCIAL CONSEQUENCES OF CRIME AND PUNISHMENT

CHAPTER I:

THE PROBLEM: SOCIAL CONSEQUENCES OF CRIME AND PUNISHMENT

The law, observed George Herbert Mead (1928), is a twosided sword. Acting as a deterrent to some, it may increase the likelihood of recidivism among others; satisfying the victim's desire for retribution, it may increase a sense of injustice among those who are punished; protecting the safety of society, it must restrict the freedom of those who pose a threat; and, finally, attempting to rehabilitate those who offend, its therapies will often be imposed on a clientele hostile to receiving them. Given this set of conflicts, it is not difficult to understand why the job of effecting "justice" is problematic, and the quidance provided in legislation directed toward the achievement of this task, so flexible. It is within this context, however, that systems, of criminal justice must operate. Justice is to find its direction in the wise exercise of discretion by its appointed agents. The result is a concern for the use of this discretion and the disparities that may follow from it.

JUDICIAL DISCRETION IN CANADAL

Perhaps the most familiar example of the role of discretion in the process of criminal justice involves the sentencing responsibilities of the judiciary. Anglo-American systems of criminal justice depend generously on the careful

_2

exercise of discretion by the judiciary, and this is particularly the case in Canada. Legislation outlining the sentencing responsibilities of the criminal courts in Canada entrusts to presiding judges nearly complete freedom in the determination of minimum sentences. Similarly, a wide range of discretion is allowed in the establishment of maximum penalties. Thus Hogarth appropriately notes that "The formal law as expressed in the Criminal Code and related statutes gives enormous discretionary power to the courts without guidance as to how that power is to be exercised" (1971:4).

3

The nature of the problem, however, extends beyond the absence of statuatory guides to minimum and maximum sentences. Also involved is confusion regarding a basic set of principles to be used in the determination of sentences. Thus Decore (1964) notes that even the utilization of precedents in sentencing is a matter of contradiction and doubt. A consequence is a heavy burden on the sentencing judge, with the implication that variation and disparity will follow.

A striking indication that Canadian sentencing patterns may be distinctive is found in the research of Cousineau and Veevers (1972). This study compares the use of imprisonment in Canada with that in other western countries. Findings reported by Cousineau and Veevers indicate that Canada ranks highest among western nations in its rate of incarceration.

Several studies has attempted to chart the effects of the use of judicial discretion within Canada. The first of these studies, by Jaffary (1963), examined differences in sentencing patterns between provinces. Finding that the differences were substantial, Jaffary concluded that important discrepancies exist in the severity of the treatment of offenders in Canada.

Using a similar mode of analysis, Matthews (1972) compared sentencing norms in the Province of Alberta with those of other provinces in Canada. Data reported in this study suggest that Alberta has the highest "incarceration to conviction ratio" of any province in the nation. Brtrapolating from the findings of Cousineau and Veevers, Matthews concludes that "... Alberta's use of incarceration for minor offenses is greater than any other country in the Western World" (1972:63). More recently, however, Swanton (1973) / has demonstrated that although Alberta remains high relative to other provinces in its rate of incarceration, the differences between provinces are smaller than originally indicated.

A final study of sentencing, by John Hogarth (1971), has shifted concern from differences between provinces, to variation between judges. The goal of this research is to explain variation in sentencing through attention to judicial (1) attitudes and beliefs, (2) perceptions of social and legal constraints, (3) cognitive styles, and (4) perceptions of relevant case facts. The result of Hogarth's analysis is a powerful model for the prediction of variation in sentencing.

5

Several comments may help to place the studies we have reviewed in proper context. First, the studies discussed deal primarily² with aggregated units of analysis: their major concerns are with variation in sentencing between nations, provinces, and judges. Taken at their own levels of analysis, the fesultant findings are both valid and important. However, when the level of analysis is not explicitly clear in the interpretation of such data, problems of inference can emerge (Robinson, 1950; Blalock, Hannan, 1972). What is required is information 1961: regarding variation within these larger categories, focusing on the individual offender as the unit of analysis. For example, in the current study, we will be concerned with variation in the sentences received by Native and lower socio-economic status offenders.³ As this type of research is combined with that carried out at higher levels of analysis, we will eventually be able to determine the relative contribution of variables operative between and within the different levels, to the explanation of the total

variation in sentencing.

Second each of the studies we have reviewed focuses on only one stage in the sentencing process. It is important to note that sentencing is a process, and that therefore we must consider the various stages involved. For example, the prosecutor can play an important role in determining the charges that will receive sentence. The probation officer be influential in providing a recommendation for Bay sentence in the presentence report. Offenders themselves often play a crucial role in their willingness or ability to advantage of fine options. Finally, correctional take authorities make important decisions after sentencing in determining the type of institutional treatment that the incarcerated offender will receive. Previous research has often neglected these antecedents and consequences of the actual imposition of sentence. The current study examines sentencing as a sequential process, with attention given to several of the stages involved.

A third observation involves the inferences that can be drawn from the findings reported in the studies previously discussed. It needs to be emphasized that complete uniformity in sentencing is not the goal of modern systems of criminal justice. Realization of such a goal would necessitate reintroduction of a set, of penal statutes inflexible to the particular circumstances of those appearing before the courts (Hogarth, 1971:7). What is desired is something much more difficult to achieve: what Hood (1962) has referred to as "equality of consideration." It is to the prospects for equal consideration, in the context of wide-ranging powers of judicial discretion, that our attention now turns.

DISCRETION, DISPARITY, AND DIFFERENTIAL

SENTENCING

A recently popular point of view in the field of criminology has argued that the use of discretion in sentencing is a matter of bureaucratic convenience, with disadwantaged minority groups suffering the unfortunate consequences. Thus it is frequently assumed, without adequate test, that discontinuities resulting from the exercise of judicial discretion will find expression in differential sentencing practices.

To date, this viewpoint has probably found its strongest advocates in the United States. For example, Quinney proposes that,

Obviously judicial decisions are not made uniformly. Decisions are made according to a host of extra-legal factors, including the age of the offender, his race, and social class. Perhaps the most obvious example of judicial discretion occurs in the handling of cases of persons from minority groups. Negroes, in

comparison to whites, are convicted with lesser evidence and sentenced to more severe punishments. (1970:142).

A more detailed version of this argument is presented in the work of Chambliss and Seidman (1971). An attempt is @ made here to develop a propositional theory of the legal process applicable in complex societies like Canada and the United States. The theory views systems of criminal justice as bureaucracies whose use of discretion is problematic. The key postulate in the system of propositions assumes that legal decision-making will be motivated by the desire to Baximize institutional benefits, while **minimizing** organizational strains. In addition, it is assumed that political power, in its close association with social status, is the basic determinant of organizational rewards and constraints. Two testable deductions follow:

- (1) Where laws are so stated that people of all classes are equally likely to violate them, the lower the social position of the offender, the greater is the likelihood that sanctions will be imposed on him.
- (2) When sanctions are imposed, the most severe sanctions will be imposed on persons in the lowest social class (1971:475).

Leaving no doubt about the meaning of these propositions for the actions of the judiciary, Chambliss and Seidman observe that, "The judge's role in Anglo-American law in sentencing allows for at least as great discretion as

· 8

do the roles of the prosecutor and the police.... The demands for efficient and orderly performance of the court take priority and create a propensity on the part of the courts to dispose of cases in ways that ensure the continued smooth functioning of the system. The consequence of such a policy is to systematically select certain categories of offenders (specifically the poor and the black) for the most severe treatment* (1971:468). Similar concerns seem imminent in Canada.

CRIME AND PUNISHMENT IN A CANADIAN PROVINCE

While questions of criminal justice have not received the attention in Canada that they have in the United States, signs of an emerging concern are apparent. Recent reports by the Canadian Corrections Association (1967) and the Canadian Civil Liberties Educational Trust (1971) have indicated a growing concern for the possibilities of injustice in the operations of our legal system. From the academic quarter, a similar concern is expressed in Turrittin's response to John Hogarth's landmark research effort: "By providing the 'inside story' on sentencing, the... appetite is whetted for similarly exhaustive research regarding other aspects of Canada's criminal justice system, such as the social consequences of sentencing...." (1972:192).

The awakening of interest in criminal justice in Canada

has seemed to have as one of its origins a growing awareness of perhaps the most disturbing result of the operations of our legal system: the populations of our prisons. Although precise figures have seldom been available, Canadians have increasingly become aware that our prisons contain a disproportionate segment of offenders with disadvantaged, minority group backgrounds. The concern, of course, is with the factors that send these particular offenders to the prison setting.

To answer such questions about crime and its punishment in Canada, it is necessary to approach the problem on a level of analysis that allows attention to a relatively detailed set of data. Thus, in the current study, the sentencing process is investigated in a restricted setting: the Province of Alberta. Attention to the problem within this setting allows us to focus on a series of important steps in the sentencing process. Thus, our analysis will include attention to (1) the activities involved in criminal prosecution, (2) the role of the probation officer in the presentencing process, and (3) the consequences of sentencing in terms of incarceration and treatment.

The choice of Alberta as the setting for the study is appropriate in that the Province contains a relatively large Indian and Metis population, a minority whose fate in the

hands of the law has become a topic of renewed concern in recent years (Stewart, 1964; Westermeyer, 1973; Reasons, 1972; Bienvenue and Latif, 1973). Adding to the interest of a study in this, setting, is the controversy surrounding Matthews' (1972) charge that the dispensation of prison sentences in Alberta is proportionally greater than in any other part of the Western World.

Three samples form the basis of our investigation:

- (1) A sample of 1,000 offenders sentenced and admitted to the five largest prisons in the Province, over a two month period, from Pebruary 15 to April 15, 1973.
- (2) A sample of 776 questionaires, based on the information contained in presentence reports, completed by probation officers in all offices of the Adult Probation Department in the Province, during a four month period from Pebruary 1 to June 1, 1973.
- (3) A sample of 1,018 persons charged and handled by the Prosecutor's Office in Edmonton during a six month period, from October 1, 1972 to April 1, 1973.

Each of these samples will be discussed in more detail as the data concerned are analyzed in the chapters that follow. For the moment, however, our attention will be confined to the use of the first sample, in census-like fashion, to indicate the social consequences of incarceration in Alberta.

Turning our attention to Table I, we can see the racial^s consequences of incarceration in the five largest,

			T			- ()
			Total	39.5% (393)	60.5% (601)	166) 。
	INCARCERATED TIONS		Belmont	26.7 x (20)	73.3% (55)	75	
	ENDERS INCAR INSTITUTIONS		Peace River	54.5 % (30)	45.5% (25)	53	
1 1 1 1 1		Prison	Lethbridge	76.95 (114)	32.1% (54)	168	
TABLE	AND CORR	ů A	Calgary	25.9% (83)	74.15 (238)	321	
	PORTION NATIVE IN ALBERTA		Fort Saskatchevan	8.9% 146)	1.1%	175	
	P 80 P 0		A CO	Indian 38 8 Metia (11	White 61		

a

3.

penal institutions operated by the Province. This Table indicates that the Native population of the various institutions ranges from a high 67.9 per cent at Lethbridge to a low of 25.9 per cent in Calgary. Overall, Table I indicates that 39.5 per cent of those offenders imprisoned in Alberta are of Native origin. In contrast, data from the 1971 census of Canada indicates that the Native Indian population of Alberta is only 2.7 per cent. It is possible that these figures are not strictly comparable, is the sense that some of the Metis population in the Province may have been designated in the "Other" or "Unknown". census categories. However, when the Native Indian, Other, and Unknown categories are combined, the total is still only 9.3 per cent. This figure indicates that offenders with Native backgrounds are represented at least four time as often in the Provincial prison population as in the general population.

Table II summarizes the distribution of incarerated offenders by sex. All female offenders are incarcerated in one institution in the Province, and reference to specific prisons is therefore absent from this Table. Table II reveals the most salient characteristic of the prison population of the Province: 94.7 per cent of the offenders incarcerated are men. At the same time, 1971 Canadian census data indicates that in the Province of Alberta the sex ratio

	ERATED		C	<u>}</u>		MALE OFFENDERS INSTITUTIONS	- 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2		
	S INCARC ITUTIONS	Total	1005	(996)	•	EMALE Insti	•		•
•• •• ••	PFENDER: IAL INST	Ũ			III:	HALE AND FEHALE Rrectional insti	Total	39,4% (392)	60.6% (604)
TABLE	AND FEMALE OFFENDERS INCARCERATED A COARECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS	remale	S. 3M	(53)	TABLE	WHITE, Berta co	Female	49.1% (26)	50.9 % (27)
	MALE	a Ta Te	94.75	(6113)			Male	38.8 % (366)	61.2 % (577)
a	ICFORTION	-				ORTION NATIVE NCARCERATED'IN	ace	ndian Metis	hite

PBOF

÷	· · · · ·	
Total	39.47 (392)	60.6% (604)
	49.1 % (26)	50.9 % (27)
	38.8 % (366)	61.2% (577)
	Indian Metis	hite

13

99

ŝ

has equalized, with 100 males for every 100 females. Thus, in Alberta, as in most Westen Nations, women are relatively infrequently sent to prison. Table III, however, takes this finding one step further by demonstrating the relationship between race and sex among incarcerated offenders. This Table indicates that nearly 50 per Acent of the females incarcerated in the Province are of Indian or Metis background. Thus, while the incarceration rate for females is generally quite low, among those women who are sentenced to prison, the representation of Native Persons is further increased over that noted in Table I.

Tables IV and V again suggest over-representation of certain types of offenders in Alberta prisons. In Table IV, providing information on the age of incarcerated offenders, 54.7 per cent of the offenders are in the youngest age group, from 16 to 25 years of age. Canadian census data from 1971 indicate that this age group contains approximately 17 per cent of the general population. Similarly, Table V reveals that 41.3 per cent of the prison sample has had educational experience beyond grade eight, while census data indicates that 67.4 per cent of the general population has completed grade nine or above.

In summation, it appears that the prison population of Alberta is disproportionately Indian, Metis and male, while

-14

	Total	54.7% (531)	45.3 5 (440) •	971
	Peace Belmont Total River	49.4% (38)	50.6% (39)	77
	Peace River	70.9 % (39)	29.1% (16)	ເດ ເງ
CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS Prison	Calgary Lethbridge	43.5% (70)	56.5% (91)	161
RECTIONA	Calgary	56.7 % (182)	43.3% (139)	321
8	Fort Saskatchevan	56.6 % (202)	43.4% (155)	357
	49	16-25	26-70	•

TABLE IV,

r

FROPORTION PERSONS 16-25, 26-70 INCARCERATED IN

		420 4				
INSTITUTIONS		t Total	58.7% (575)	41.35 (403)	978	
		Belmont	53,5% (38)	46.6%	71	
CORRECTIONAL	EDUCATION	River				•
ALBERTA COI		Peace	78.2% (43)	21.8% (12)	S	
	AND ABOVE GRADE N Primon	Lethbridge	70.7 % (116)	29.3% (48)	164	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
INCARCER	3	Calgary	50.0 % (155)	50.0% (155)	310	
of offenders		Fort Saskatchevan	59.1 % (223)	40.9% (155)	378	
PROPORTION		Zducation (Grade)	8	9 and above	2	

ç

also young and limited in educational background. The question that emerges is, "How can we best explain these disproportions?"

Answers to this question will range from the charges heard earlier, that the judicial system handles cases in a differential manner, to the defense that these segments of the population contain the most frequent and serious offenders. Our investigation will test these and related hypotheses.

FOOTNOTES

¹Several factors tht distinguish Canadian and American criminal law are discussed in Appendix IV.

²Hogarth's (1971) research utilizes both the offender and the judge as the unit of analysis. However, the dominant theoretical focus of the study is on variation that occurs between judges in sentencing.

³ American research focusing on individual offender attributes is reviewed in Chapter Two.

*This dissertation is, of course, a beginning rather that a completion of the task. Attention is given in this analysis to prosecution, sentencing, incarceration, and treatment. Yet to be considered are information on the use of pre-trial detention (see Friedland, 1965) and the role of the victim (see the discussion of inter- and intra- racial / offenses in Chapter Two). Data relating to these issues will be analyzed in future reports.

SRecognizing that the 'term "race" is used with a wariety of meanings, it is important that we clarify the usage adopted in this thesis. We will restrict our usage to the referents indicated "in the first definition of the Oxford Dictionary: "Group of persons... connected by common descent,...; distinct ethnical stock...."

CHAPTER II: THE LITERATURE: EXTRA-LEGAL ATTRIBUTES AND CRIMINAL SENTENCING

1 Q

THE LITERATURE: EXTRA-LEGAL ATTRIBUTES AND

CRIMINAL SENTENCING

Nearly half a century since Thorsten Sellin (1928) first introduced the topic for research, the issue of differential sentencing is still very much with us. The result is a large body of American research that deserves our careful consideration. The discussion that follows is a review of this research, with specific attention to the following questions:

- (i) <u>Are</u> extra-legal attributes a basis of differential sentencing?
- (ii) If so, <u>how much</u> differential sentencing occurs?
- (iii) In what particular <u>contexts</u>, if any, does the differential sentencing occur?

STUDIES OF JUDICIAL SENTENCING

Studies of judicial sentencing have tended to adopt a "sociological viewpoint", emphasizing the role of "extralegal attributes" of the offender in the determination of judical dispositions.¹ The independent variables given prominence by this approach include the race, sex, age, and socio-economic status of the defendant. Although such variables are <u>presumably</u> legally irrelevant to the imposition of sentence, sociologically-oriented studies have attempted to detect the possibility of their extra-legal
influence.

An alternative view of judicial sentencing, which attends to factors emphasized in official-normative descriptions of the criminal justice system, may be referred to as the legalistic approach. The variables of interest here include the defendant's prior conviction record, and the content of the charges currently placed against him.

VI provides an overview of the manner in which Table the two viewpoints have been incorporated in twenty studies of judicial sentencing patterns.² All twenty of the studies treat one or more of the extra-legal offender characteristics as the independent variable(s), while sixteen of the studies also hold constant at least one legal aspect of the defendant and his offense. There is, then, in of these studies, an acknowledgement of legal factors **B**ost when testing sociological hypotheses. However, the degree to which such studies incorporate controls for legal considerations is an important source of variation. The nature of this variation, and its apparent consequences, all be a source of continuing concern in the remaining portions of this Chapter.

To understand the patterns of analysis commonly found in studies of judicial sentencing, it will be helpful to consider briefly the statistical techniques frequently used

TABLE VI

STUDIES RELATING EXTRA-LEGAL OFFENDER

CHARACTERISTICS AND JUDICIAL DECISION-MAKING

DNTLVC-EDT21343	LEGAL TEST OF MEASURE VARIABLES SIGNIFL- OF CONTROLLED CANCE	•	O E E U U U U	murder Cases only	offense, yes no Prior record	type of murder murder	offense type	offense, Yes Yes Yes Cord, number of charae	offense Yes	offense yes no tvbe	none yes no
	SALIENT Dependent Variables	sentence, conviction	sen ten ce	appellate reviet	B en tence	sentence, charge re- duction	execution	e uteu e	sen tence	⁵ sentence	execution 1
	SALIENT INDEPENDENT VARIABLES	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	race, occu- pation, ser, age	race of of- fender 6 victim	H C C	race of of fender 5 victim	race, educa- tion, occupa- tion	sex, age, ethnicity	race	0 0 1	Face, age Ber, Sus
	PRIMARY SAMPLE	18239 cases in Detroit	927 cases, Texas, 1930	122 death sen- tences, N. Caro- Lina, 1933-39	914 cases, Los Angeles, 1930	821 offenders, bomicide, N. Carolina	660 admissions, death row, M. Carolina:1930-40	1437 cases, Philadelphie	3644 Texas pri- sion inmates	1864 court cases, Mew Orleans	235 capital Cases, Nev Jer-
	ST. DY	SELLIN (1928)	MARTIN (1934)	JOHNSCH (1941)	LEMERT ET.AL. (1948)	GARFINKEL (1949)	JOHNSCH (1957)	GREN (1961)	BULLOCK (1961)	JACOB (1962)	BECAU (1964)

ų,

22

5

TABLE VI, CONTINUED

	Fridar Sanple S	SALIERT Independent Variables	SALIENT Dependent Variables	LEGAL VARIABLES Controlled	TEST OF SIGNIFI- CANCE	NEASURE OF Association
(1964) (1964)	118 robbery cases, 291 burglary cases, Philadelphia	fender 6. of victim	e utte	type of offense, number of charges, prior record	O C C	° 2
PARTINGTON (1965)	2796 tape cases, Virginia	0 U 4 H	sentence 6 appellate review		O A	OR
WOLFGANG ET: Al. (1962)	439 death sen- tences, surder, Fennsylvania	age, race, occupation	appellate reviev	offense type	8) 0 	° E
HOLF (1965)	159 capital cases, Nev Jersey:1937-61	DGe, Tace	sentence	offense type		0
BZDAU (1965)	92 capital cases, Oregon, 1903-64	race, age, Ses	execution	enon	0 E	Ö
PORSLUND (1969)	3882 arrests, Samford, Conn.	race, occu- pation, age	conviction, dismissal	euou	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	0 U
SOUTHERN Regional Council (1969)	1207 Cases, 77 southern states	race of of- tender 6 victim		offense, prior re- cord	O A	0 E
NAGEL((1969)	293C larceny 6 assault Cases	Income, Ber, Tace, age	sentence 6 conviction	offense, number of charges, prior record	2	X • B
JULSON ET. AL. (1969)	238 First Degree Murder Jeases, gen- tencod by Jury	R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R	• xecution	Prior re- cord, character- istics of the offense		807.
WOLFGANG ET. AI. (1973)	3,000 rape cases, from 11 southern states 1945-65	race offendof iccuader 6	execution	prior record, con- temporaneous offense, and others	8. 7. 8. 7.	0 Q

n,

in this type of research. Of the twenty studies cited in Table VI, eleven incorporated tests of significance, four computed summary measures of association, and eight used neither form of analysis. The frequent reliance on tests of significance in these studies is problematic, particularly given the extensive debate regarding the merits of such tests (see Selvin, 1957; Selvin and Stuart, 1966; Kish, 1959; Camilleri, 1962; and Labovitz, 1969). In the context of the current discussion, several difficulties associated with the use of significance tests need to be examined.

A basic problem in the use of significance tests involves, the frequency with which their results are misinterpreted. One source of this problem is the tendency to confuse the meanings of substantive and statistical significance. A relationship is considered statistically significant when we have established, subject to an accepted risk of error, that there is a relationship between two variables. Separate from the issue of whether a relationship exists is the question of <u>how strong</u> the relationship is. The strength of a relationship is indicated by a measure of association. Tests of significance are inappropriate for this purpose Decause they are markedly influenced by the size of the sample involved. For example, when the sample size is large, as is usually the case in studies of sentencing", it is generally quite easy to establish

statistical significance for even a very small relationship. Within the context of large samples, then, we are saying very little by indicating that we have established a statistically significant relationship (Blalock, 1960:225).

A second problem in the use of tests of significance involves a confusion of the meanings of <u>causal</u> and statistical significance. This confusion of meanings is particularly dangerous in the type of nonexperimental research here considered. The error consists of a failure to acknowledge that a statistically significant relationship between an independent and dependent variable may often be alternatively explained (i.e., shown to be spurious) by controlling for antecedent variables associated with the independent and dependent variables. The tendency to mix the meanings of causal and statistical significance may thus misguidedly encourage a premature end to the process of data analysis resulting in the assignment of false importance to spurious findings.⁵ This frequent failure to consider alternative explanatory hypotheses is recognized, in the current review, in the inconsistent manner in which sociologically oriented studies of judicial sentencing have held constant the influence of legally relevant variables.

One final point should be made regarding the samples

utilized in studies cited in Table VI. Ten of these studies (Johnson, 1941; Garfinkel, 1949; Johnson, 1957; Bedau, 1964; Partington, 1965; Wolfgang <u>et al</u>., 1962; Wolf, 1965; Bedau, 1965; Judson et al., 1969; and Wolfgang and Riedel, 1973) deal primarily with capital cases, while the remaining ten investigations (Sellin, 1928; Martin, 1934; Lemert and Rosberg, 1948; Green, 1961; Bullock, 1961; Jacob, 1962; Green, 1964; Forslund, 1969; Southern Regional Council, 1969; Nagel, 1969) focus largely on non-capital offenses. Because capital crimes directly, involve important social mores, because they are more often tried before juries, and because sentencing decisions in these cases usually follow protracted litigation, it may be reasonable to expect different patterns of dispositions in samples made up of such cases. Consideration of these factors may be important in drawing inferences from the studies involved.

Succeeding sections of this Chapter will examine the twenty American studies in terms of the points emphasized above. Thus, we will in turn investigate the relationship between race, socio-economic status, age, and sex of the offender, and the nature of judicial dispositions. In each study, we will consider not only the statistical significance of the relationship, but also the strength and form of the association, the extent to which controls are introduced for the influence of legally relevant factors, and the type of sample forming the context of the investigation.

RACE AS THE INDEPENDENT VARIABLE

The most frequently considered offender characteristic in studies of judicial sentencing is race. Sociologicallyoriented studies have been concerned that the judicial process may be either excessively harsh, or, alternatively, unduly lenient, in the handling of minority group defendants. The assumption has been that relationships observed in either direction would reflect negatively on notions of equality before the law.

To evaluate the hypothesis that "race makes difference," we have reanalyzed relevant data from seventeen studies (see Tables VII, VIII, IX, and X). Because most of the studies did not compute a measure of association, and because some of them also did not include a test of significance, it was necessary to perform additional computations on the data provided in the original tables. Where additonal computations have been performed, the results are presented in brackets. In addition, there were instances where tables useful for comparative purposes were not included in the final presentation of a study's findings. It was often possible, however, to reconstruct of these tables from the text.? Again, summary Bany

statistics derived from these reconstructed tables are shown in brackets. Pinally, the test of significance used is chisquare (x^2) , and the measure of association presented is Goodman and Kruskal's tau-b.* An advantage of the latter measure is its interpretation in terms of the increase in accuracy, beyond that available by chance, that knowledge of an independent variable makes possible in the prediction of a dependent variable. In this discussion, we will be concerned with the extent to which knowledge of the extralegal attributes of the defendants improves our accuracy in predicting judicial dispositions.

An examination of Table VII, containing studies focusing on non-capital cases, reveals a number of interesting findings. Perhaps the most striking aspect of the table the small magnitude of many of the is relationships observed. Thus, the largest tau-b indicated in the first column of the table is .025 (Southern Regional Council, 1969), with the majority of the studies revealing relationships much lower in strength. It is particularly notable that this is often the case regardless of the statistical significance of the findings. Thus there are several statistically significant felationships noted in the table where tau-b is smaller than .01, indicating that knowledge of race increases the accuracy of the prediction of sentencing outcome by less than one per cent.

TABLE VII Bace as am independent variable (non-capital cases)

	VARIABLE	N (tau-b			tau-b	PRIOR RECORD	X2 . ti	tau-b
\$2111 (1928)		(392.4) (P<.01)	(800.)	felonies misdemenor	(119.6) (PC.0%) (266.4) (PC.01)	(•036) (•010)	1		• •
MARTIN (1934)		(31.97) (P=.01)	(.007)						
LERER . (1948) (1948)	eentence	(20.41) (P<.61) ((.008)	burglary 2nd degree auto theft narcotics assault	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7	(.021) (.014) (.047) (.035)		3.21 79.50 75.98 76.01	(.016) (.08C)
	\sum		•	La Do	ິ ນ −	(•017)	•)	
BULLOCK (1961)		(8.37) (P<.01)	(.002)	Burder Fare bur lary	8.10 7.01 7.02 7.02 7.02 7.02 7.02 7.01 7.02	(.004) (.005) (.010)			
GR E E N (1961)		Pc.01	(.002)	burglary		(9000)	ی ۳۵۹ و ۳۵۹ و ۳۵۹ و ۳۵۹ و	1.00 (.0 P>.80 (.0	(•003) (•015)
FORSLUND (1969)	conviction	(43.33) (P<.01)	(-011)	хх 7. 	91 1				
SOUTHERN REGIONAL COUNCIL (1969)		(25°66) (P<.01)	(.025)					(10.14) (.0 (P<.01) (.0 (13.74) (.0	(.024) (.022)

•			7-15		(E00.)	(+ 025)
	×	•				(P<.01)
	PRION		*		aon e	
•	tau-b	(:003)	(•056)	(:003)	(.017)	. • • -
CONTINUED		(1.08) (P=.30)	(26.48)	(29)	(B.20) (P<.01)	
TABLE VII, CON	STENSE.	state assault	state	federal assault	federal larceny	
TAI	tau-b	(+00-)	(.013)			
	N	(3.53)	(22.01)	(10.24)		
	DEPENDENT VARIABLE		-federal	(larceny		
	STUD T	(1969)				

Attention is next given to the effect of controlling for the type of offense charged. Although there is some evidence in Table VII of a strenghening of relationships when offense is held constant, the more notable result is an indication once more of the relatively small relationships involved in many of these studies. Thus, while many of the findings reported in Tables (II are statistically significant, the median value of tau-b reported in the offense column of this table is .014. In different terms, when the type of offense is controlled, the median increase in the accuracy of prediction of judicial disposition from knowledge of the defendant's race, is 1.4 per cent.

A useful illustration of the uninformative aspects of significance tests is available in Bullock's (1969) data. Bullock presents several tables showing relationships between race and sentencing that are statistically significant at the .01 level. Unfortunately, these tables were percentaged within categories of the <u>dependent</u> variable. Although handling the data in this manner has no effect on calculations of statistical significance, presentation in this form makes interpretation of the results difficult (Zeisel, 1957; Hirschi and Selvin, 1967). In Table VIII, we have repercentaged the original data within categories of the <u>independent</u> variable. The results are informative.

The first section of Table VIII contains all the cases _in Bullock's original sample, with the dependent variable dischotomized into "short" and "long" sentences. The percentage difference between blacks and whites receiving short and long sentences is only four per cent, yet this finding is statistically significant at the .01 level. When the type of offense is controlled in the remaining sections of Table VIII, the percentage differences increase somewhat, but fluctuate in direction. Thus, eight per cent of the blacks receive <u>longer</u> sentences for burglary, while seven per cent receive shorter sentences for rape and murder. Fluctuations of this size in the direction of the relationship could easily result from a distortion introduced in the original research when the continuous dependent variable, length of sentence, was dichotomized into the categories "short" and "long." In addition, the differences could result from the failure to hold constant the offenders prior records. Notwithstanding these possibilities, three of the four relationships illustrated in Table VIII are statistically significant.

Returning our attention to Table VII, we consider next the effects of controlling both for the 'type of offense charged <u>and</u> the previous record of the offender. Three

Sentences Sentences Per Cent Per Cent Short Long Hurder Cases 58% 65% 8.10 <.01 .004 425 35% 119 255 Sentences Sentences Per Cent Per Cent Short Long Rape Cases 26S 665 RACE AND SENTENCING (BULLOCK, 1961) 1.92 <.25 . 005 415 194 A TABLE VIII 910 572 Sentences Sentences Burglery Cases Per Cent Per Cent Short Long 28% 20% 725 4.45 <.01 .010 802 1917 1727 Per Cent Per Cent Short Long Sentences Sentences 185 Total Cases 274 0.37 <.01 .002 525 563 Black White Jaco -

1037 751

tau-b

studies (Lemert and Rosberg, 1948; Green, 1961; and Nagel, 1969) have utilized this type of simultaneous control. 9 Each of the three studies dichotomizes the previous record of the offenders in terms of either no previous convictions one or more previous convictions. When both of these controls are introduced, the results of the studies are strikingly consistent. In all three studies, when only those cases of offenders with no previous convictions are considered, the relationships between race and sentencing become statistically insignificant (at the .05 level), with the median tau-b equal to .003. Thus, in this instance, the increase in the accuracy of predicting judicial outcome from knowledge of race is less than one per cent. Alternatively, when those cases involving offenders with "some" previous convictions are considered, the relationships between race and sentencing in two of the three studies retain . statistical significance. In these latter instances, tau-b reaches a high value in Lemert and Rosberg's study of .08, and a low value in Green's research of .015. The median taub, in this case, is .025, representing a 2.5 percent increase in the accuracy of predicting judicial outcome on the basis of knowledge of race.

An example of the interaction effect just described, undiscussed in the original study, can be illustrated by reconstructing several tables from Nagel's (1969) research.

The reconstructed data is presented in Table IX. The first section of this Table indicates a 14 per cent difference in the rate of imprisonment of black and white offenders. However, when the presence or absence of prior convictions is controlled, the outcome changes. Thus, among offenders with no prior convictions, the difference in the rate of imprisonment for blacks and whites shrinks to six per cent and becomes statistically non-significant at conventional levels. In contrast, among offenders with "some" prior convictions, the racial difference in the rate of incarceration increases to 16 per cent and a figure of statistical significance.

It is interesting to note two of the interpretations given to the type of findings just reported. Lemert and Rosberg conclude that the statistically significant relationship between race and sentencing for offenders with "some" previous convictions indicates that, "... race prejudice is a more significantly operating variable when groups concerned are definitely stereotyped as criminal" (1948:18). In contrast, Green suggests that the control implied in "one or more" previous convictions, "...is insensitive to possible differences between whites and racial minorities in the <u>number</u> of prior felony convictions, a factor which is very likely to influence the judge's determination of the sentence" (1961:11, emphasis in the



TABLE IX

THE EFFECTS OF CONTROLLING FOR PRIOR CONVICTIONS (WAGEL, 1969)

,

	Total Federal Lardeny Cases	cal Lardeny			Federal Larceny Cases, No Prior Convictions	federal Some Pri	federal Larceny Cases, Some Prior Conviction
	Per Cent Suspended Santence or Probation	Fer Cent Imprisoned		Per Cent Suspended Sentence or Probation	Per Cent Imprimoned	Per Cent Suspended Sentence or Probation	Per Cent M Imprisoned
Black	¥97	548	152	808	205 37		66 6
shi te	603	X 0 †	330	86%	145	505	
X.	8.20			.52		7.51	
P a	<.01			.47	6	<.01	
tau-b	.017			.003		.025	

36

C)

č

TABLE 1

BACE AS THE INDEPENDENT VARIABLE (CAPITAL CASES)

tau-b

STUDY	• DEPENDENT VARIABLE		tau-b	OFFENSE OFFENSE		1972 7779	LUB LEVALLI SLULLICART TARIABLES X2 tauth PRIOP * * ****	VARIABLE
JOHNSCN (1941)	appellate reviev	(• 69) (P=.76)	(.001)	sample contains capital cases only	2 2 2 7 2 2 2 2			
GARFINKEL (1949)	sentence (surder cases only)	(7.57) . (P=.02)	(•008)	ist dégree murder 2nd degree murder 6 manslaughter	(P 00 83) (P 00 1) (P	(.015) (.001)		
JOHNSCII (1957)	appellate review (capital cases only)	(11.33) (P<.01)	(- 617)	aurder rape burglary	(14.19) (P<.01) (P<.32) (P<.30) (P>.30)	(.029) (.067) (.025)		
820AU (1964)	execution	(8.20) (P=.C2)	(.012)	sample contains capital cases only	8 9	Ko		•
PARTINGTON (1965)	aentence (rape cases only)	(46. 66) (P<.01)	(.001)	Att d rape. Att f stat. Stat. rape Rape	(36.26) (P<:01) (P:18) (P:14) (P:14) (P:14) (P:14) (P:20) (P:20) (24.30)	(1021) (128) (128) (1013) (1006)	,	
HOLFGANG (1968)	appellate review (capital cases only	4.33 P<.05	(.012)	felony murder non-felony murder	4.27 P=.04 P=.35	(E20.) (700.)		: ;;
40LF (1965)	sentence (capital cases only	4.157 P=.C5	(.031)	felony murder non-felony murder	2.23 P=.14 P=.63	(+00.) (+004)		

1

37

	DEPENDENT Variable X2					PRIOP	÷.
BZDAU (1965)	execution	(06) (P=.97)	(100-)	execution (.06) (.001) sample contains (P=.97) capital	tau-b	RECORD	N M
JUDSON 21 AL. (1969)	execution	(10.34) (P=.02)	(640-)	execution (10.34) (.043) sample contains (P=.02) (.043) capital cases	interval Beasure	interval (P<.05) .001 measure	

6 🐂

C

a measure analogous in interpretation to tau-b Asuresent (See Costner, 1965) *1 n this column i value reported ID INTERVAL LEVEL CE *the

- 8

original). Clearly, additional data providing a more systematic control for the <u>number</u> of prior convictions will be necessary before any definitive conclusions can be reached. For the moment, we can only conclude that this version of the "racial hypothesis" remains open to some doubt.

Ø,

Our attention is directed next to Table X, containing studies concerned primarily with sentencing in capital cases. Findings reported in this table parallel those noted in Table VII. Again the relationships observed are not large. Thus, the median value of tau-b, before controlling for offense, is .012, and .015 after holding offense constant. Knowing the race of the offender in capital cases, increases the accuracy of then, predicting judicial disposition by 1.5 per cent. The causal importance of this relationship, however, is called into doubt by the single study controlling simultaneously for charge and related "third" variables. Thus Judson <u>et al</u>. (1969) report a partial r² in this context of .001.10 This relationship is not statistically significant at the .05 level.

INTER-RACIAL OPFENSES

Finding reviewed to this point suggest some reason 'to doubt the charge of racial discrimination in sentencing. One plausible path of analysis, however, remains be examined.

		. 40
	Total 21.5 (118) 21.5 21.5 (295) (295) (295)	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
	N-N N-N (45) 14.3 (45) 14.3 (45) 6.96 6.96 8.30	Green (1964). lefendant-white v
TABLE XI Robbery and F	5 1 22.4 (22) 1 21.9 (22) (22) 12.28 9) (80) 9) (80) 88	
INTER-BACINL	8 8 8 8 8	τ ζ. Υ ζ α Ο μ α Η Β Π Ο μ α Η Β Π Ο μ α Α τ Ω Ο μ α Ο μ Ο μ α Ο μ
	Robbery Cases: Observed Mean Exfected Mean Burglary Cases: Observed Mean Exfected Mean	* This defendent Negro defenden den de de de de de de de de de de de de de

The hypothesis offered for consideration here suggests that it is in the context of <u>inter-racial</u> offenses, particularly those involving blacks victimizing whites, that discrimination is most likely to occur. This proposition has been tested in samples of both capital and non-capital offenses.

41

Table XI contains the single study (Green, 1964) offering a test of the inter-racial hypothesis in a sample of non-capital cases. Using a mode of analysis somewhat different from that of other studies considered in this review, Green first established the mean sentence received for robbery and burglary offenses in each of three offendervictim groupings. Next, "expected" means were calculated for each of the groupings on the basis of the specific offense, number of bills of indictment, and prior convictions characterizing the cases in each grouping. Comparisons of the observed and expected means, presented in Table XI, reveal that the discrepancies are small, and in no consistent direction. The inter-racial hypothesis thus receives little support from this set of findings.

Turning our attention to Table XII, containing samples of capital cases, we encounter more disturbing findings. In this table, three of the five studies report findings statistically significant at the .05 level, with a median

		TABLE XII Imter-Racial Capital Crimes Comtrols Zor Legally S	TABLE XII -RACIAL CAPITAL CRIMES Gomerols Zob Legally <u>Bigmericane</u> Yariables	TROTS IT	TICANT	YARJABLZ
	VARIABLE	26N2120	u X	tau-b	PRIOR	8 X
JOHNSCH (1941)	Appellate Review	Capital Cases	(2.37) (P=.12)	(.019)	•	
GARTIKEL (1949)		lat Degree Murder 2nd Degree Murder 6 Manslaughter	(8.38) (P<.01) (1167) (P=.68)	(.022) (.001)		
PARTINGTON (1965)	Sentence	Rape Cases Only	(5.68) (P=.02)	(• 063)		
HOLFGANG 23 AL. (1973)		Sentence Rape Cases Only	275.71 P<.65	(.226)		
JUDSON ET AL.	Sentence	Capital Cases	(.068) · (.001) (P=.93)	(.001)	•	· · · · · ·

tau-b

•

tau-b of .021. The finding causing the most concern, however, is the relationship between race and sentence reported by Wolfgang and Riedel (1973). In this study of inter- and intra-racial rape in eleven southern states, the tau-b relationship between race and sentence is .226. In other words, knowing the inter- and/or intra-racial make-up of rape cases, allows a 22.6 per cent increase in the accuracy of predicting a life or death ou:come for the defendants.

Unfortunately, Wolfgang and Riedel have not yet published data relating to a further control for the prior records of the offenders. Instead, they have simply indicated that such a control does not eliminate the statistical significance of the original relationship. Given our earlier discussion of the influence of sample size on the results of significance tests, we clearly cannot base any final conclusions on this information alone. Mevertheless, given the strength of the original relationship, it is safe to conclude that this study raises the suspicion of discrimination, even if it does not definitively establish its existence.

Finally, it should be noted that four of the five studies reported in Table III were carried out in the southern United States. The single study of sentencing in

inter-racial capital cases conducted outside of the south (Judson <u>et al.</u>, 1969), does not report statistically significant differences in the use of the death penalty by the race of offender and victim. The authors note in the text that this relationship remains non-significant in the presence of a control for prior record and several other possible suppressor variables.

SOCIO-ECONOMIC STATUS AS THE INDEPENDENT

VARIABLE

Following race, socio-economic status of the defendant is probably the most common suspect variable in studies of judicial sentencing. Six of the studies examined in this review have focused on the socio- economic status of the offender as an independent variable. These studies are summarized in Tables XIII' and XIV.11

Looking at Table XIII, containing samples primarily of non-capital cases, we find statistically significant findings both before and after controls for the type of offense. The median tau-b before controlling for type of offense is .020, and .024 after the introduction of this control. Holding offense constant, then, the median increase in the accuracy of predicting disposition, knowing socioeconomic status, is 2.4 per cent.

SB	SOCIO-ECON	NONIC STAT	US AS AI	SOCIO-ECONOMIC STATUS AS AN INDEPENDENT VARIABLE (NON-CAPITAL CASES)	VARIABLE	(NON-CA	PITAL CA	ISES)	
•				CONTROLS	FOR LEGAL	NOIS ITI	TRACALT	SCHIROLS FOR LEGALLY SIGNIFICANT YARJABLES	· .
STUDY	DEPENDENT VARIABLE	×	tau-b	OFFENSE	N N	tau-b	PRIOR RECORD YE	X	
848TIN (1934)	sentence	(180.63) (.004) (P<.01)	(+00-)						2
70851.0ND (1969)	conviction	(58.41) (.016) (P<.01)	(•016)						
MAGEL (1969)	sentence state	(30,88)	1050-1	state	(8.84)	(•024)	•	: : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : :	
4) •	Cases federal	(PC.01) (PC.01) (FC.01) (PC.023)	1620.)	state larronu	(23.75) (23.75)	(070.)			
	cases (larceny 6	(P<.01)		federal Assault	(2.69) (2.69)	(.017)	•		
	CASES)	£1		federal larceny	(12.70) (P<.01)	(.024)	•uou	(1.24) (P=.26)	(•008)
	¥:7	, s					• 50	(2.76) (.009) (P=.10)	(600•)

TABLE XIII

The most important findings in Table XIII, however, are found in Nagel's analysis of larceny cases appearing in the federal courts. It was in the instance of federal larceny cases only that Nagel was able to control for both offense type and prior record of the offender. Controlling only for the offense, Nagel's data indicate a statistically significant (p<.01) relationship between socio-economic status and sentencing (tau-b=.024). However, when control for previous record is introduced, the relationship becomes statistically insignificant (at the .05 level) and diminished in strength (tau-b=.008 and .009). When legal factors are held constant, then, knowledge of social class increases accuracy in predicting judicial outcome by less than one per cent.

Somewhat different findings emerge from Table XIV containing studies whose samples consist mainly of capital cases. While the first two studies in this table (Bedau, Bedau, 1965) report findings that are statistically 1964: non-significant at the .05 level, and weak in strength (taub=002 and 022, the final study, by Judson et al. (1969), reports a relationship between socio-economic status and disposition that is statistically significant at the .001 level, and somewhat stronger in strength (tau-b=.048). This relationship remains substantially unchanged (tau-b=.032), statistically and significant (P<.01), following the

TABLE XIV

SOCIO-ECONOMIC STATUS AS THE INDEPENDENT VARIABLE (Capital Cases)

DEPENDENT Variable	COMIRCLS FOR LEGALMI SIGNIFICANT YARIABLES OFFINSE X ² tau-b record X ²	ror legall	I SIGHIE tau-b	[SIGHIFICANT YARIABL] PRIOR tau-b RECORD X=	XZABLES Xe	tau-b
execution capital cases	capital cases	(.73) (.662) (P=.69)	(• 002)		•	
 execution capital	capital cases	(3,23) (.022) (P=.20)	(.022)	в. 15		
execution first degree murder	first degree murder	(17.77) (.048)* Interval (Pe.001) measure ((.048) +	Interval Reasure (P<.01)	(PC.01)	(.032)+

interpretation a seasure analogous in 1965) See Costner, ient evel of seasure colu value/reported in this it an interval to tau-b •th

53

introduction of controls for prior record and a series of other potentially contaminating variables. There is, then, some evidence of discrimination by social class in the disposition of capital cases in this study of jury sentencing in a non-southern state.

AGE AND SEX AS THE INDEPENDENT VARIABLES

A final set of tables cousiders the role of age and sex as independent variables in the process of judicial sentencing. Looking first at Tables XV and XVI, we find a number of studies reporting data on the role of age. Although three of the four studies in Table XV initially report statistically significant relationships between age and disposition, these relationships are consistently small. The median value of tau-b, before controlling for offense type and prior record, is .006. Following the introduction of these controls, Green reports that the relationship loses statistical significance (at the .05 level), and attains a value of tau-b equal to .011. Similarly small remationships are the norm in Table XVI, where studies involving capital cases are summarized.

Tables XVII and XVIII contain data from three studies that have considered the role of sex as an independent variable in the formation of judicial dispositions. The pattern of findings recorded in these tables is consistent TABLE XV

AGE AS AN INDEPENDENT VARIABLE (NON-CAPITAL CASES)

4	-			CONTROLS	TOB LEGA	CREES IT	CONTROLS ZOR LEGALLY SIGNIFICANT YARLABLES	LABLES	
JODIS	DEFENDENT VARIABLE	×	tau-b	OFFLASE	*	tau-h	PRIOR PRIOR	5	•
HARTIN (1934)	antence	(14.01) (P<.01)	(.015)					R.	
GREEN (1961)	sent en ce	60.30 P<.01	(.007)	burglary	•		none	, o. 4	(.011)
FORSLUND (1969)	conviction	(22.49) (P<.C1)	(•000)				•	P>.20	
NAGEL (1969)	sentence state (1.	(1.92)	(.002)	state åssault	(1.33) (P= 25)	(+00+)			•
Ľ	-federal	(F=.17) (1.38)	(.001)	state Jarcenv	(4.61) (9.61)	(.011)			
، ک	Cases (larceny C	(P=.24)	•	federal assault	(20)	Sec. 1.			•
	assault ca			federal larceny	(1.82) (P= 18)	(:003)			

TABLE XVI

۵. ۲

AS THE INDEPENDENT VARIABLE (CAPITAL CASES) AGE

0

							.*
		CONTROLS FOR		EGALLY	TEGALLY SIGNIFICANT	ANT VARIABLES	SITE
	DEPENDENT VARIABLE	OFFENSE		N X	tau-b	PRIOR RECORD	5X 2
EEDAU (1964)	execution	capital cases		(3.84) (P=.15)	(•008)	•	
о lfgang <u>Т</u> 962)	appellate review	capital cases		(27.44) (P<.01)	(•067)		•
WOLF (1965)	sentence	capital cases	1 4	P=.51	(• 008)		
BEDAU (1965)	execution	capital cases	~~	(1.24) (P=.54)	(•005)	•	
UDSON <u>T Al</u> . 1969)	execution	first degree murder	~~	(.35) (P=.56)	(.001)		

tau-b

50

贻

with that contained in the findings derived from Green's research (1961). Green's data indicate that when sex of the offender and final sentencing decision are related, without controlling for additional legal variables, the result is a tan-b of .005, a finding significant at the .02 level. However, when offense type is held constant, and when only those cases of offenders with no previous convictions are considered, the resulting relationships are reduced below statistical significance, and the values attained by tau-b are .001 and .004. This pattern is repeated in a study of capital cases by Judson et al. (1969). Thus it can be tentatively concluded that the sex of the defendant plays a negligible role in the formation of judicial dispositions.

DISCUSSION

The central finding of this review has been that of a generally for a relationship between extra-legal attributes of the offend r and judicial disposition in studies of criminal sentencing. In more specific terms, the findings of the review can be summarized with reference to each of the four attributes considered:

(a) <u>Race</u>: Some lence or discrimination Was. found in sentencing of inter-racial <u>capital cases</u> a the southern United States. In samples of non-capital cases, however, when offense type was held constant among offenders with no prior record, the relationship between race and disposition was diminished below statistical significance. Again holding

(100.) (+00.) tau-b CONTROLS FOR LEGALLY SIGNIFICANT YARLABLES د . دم ž PRIOR -RECORD DODe DOD SET AS AN INDEPENDENT VARIABLE (NON-CAPITAL CASES) (110.) tau-b (-002) (100.) (003) , . 66) 6.46) .08) P=. 76 P= 21 e. 42 P= .01 ž misdemeanor OFFENSE 155Aul arcen (.005) felony **AFCGR** .858u] dera dera state ate. ୍ . (100.) tau-b . (900.) (100.) (Pe. 99) 6.6 (3:29) P<.02 **.**.54 DEPENDENT VARIABLE sentence sentence eder C8558) 25au HARTIN (1934) GREEN (1961) STUDY NAGEL (1969)

TABLE XVII

SEX AS THE INDEPENDENT VARIABLE (CAPITAL CASES) TABLE XVIII

C

1

interval measure P>.05 CONTROLS FOR LEGALLY SIGNIFICANT VARIABLES N X PRIOR Record (+041) tau-b (.033) (10.49) (P=.001) 7.52 P<.01 ŇX OFFENSE capital cases first DEPENDENT VARIABLE execution execution STUDY EEDAU (1964) JUDSON

tau-b

5 tau-b, \$ measure analogous 1965) Costner 14 10 11 reported in this column measurement (See 0 the valu interval

degree murder

ET AL. (1969)

(900)

offense type constant, this time among offenders with "some" previous convictions, a modest, statistically significant relationship between race and disposition was sustained in two of three studies. The need for a more definitive control over the <u>number</u> of previous convictions was indicated.

- (b) Socio-Economic Status: With social class as the variable of concern, some evidence of discrimination was again found in sentencing in <u>capital cases</u>, this time in a non-southern state. This finding withstood controls for legally significant factors. In a sample of <u>non-capital cases</u>, however, the relationship between class and disposition was diminished in strength, and reduced below statistical significance, by holding constant the effects of offense type and prior record.
- (c) <u>Age and Sex</u>: In <u>capital and non-capital cases</u> alike, initial relationships between both age and sex, and judicial disposition, were reduced below statistical significance by the introduction of controls for legally relevant factors.

Several comments regarding the above findings may be helpful in placing them in proper context. First, it should be noted that capital cases constitute a relatively small proportion of those cases heard in the criminal courts. Second, samples of capital cases used in the studies we have considered often have included sentencing decisions made as far back as the turn of the century. Third, capital cases are frequently tried before juries, rather than judges. Thus, several of the studies of sentencing in capital cases deal with jury dispositions only (Wolf, 1965; Judson <u>et al</u>., 1969), while others concerned with inter-racial offenses

.54

are, in effect, focusing <u>primitrily</u> on jury decisions (see Garfinkel, 1949:403). Such studies may, then, say more about the inadequacies of our jury system, <u>particularly as it has</u> <u>been involved in the invocation of the death penalty</u>, then about the larger operations of our judicial system taken in a contemporary context.

In commenting on the findings recorded in this review, is also important to note that the authors of the it original articles often suggested the occurrence of unjust differences in sentencing, where our analysis has frequently indicated the weakness of the evidence "supporting" such inferences. One plausible explanation of this discrepancy returns us to a concern, voiced at the outset of this paper, regarding the uncritical use of tests of significance. In these initial remarks, it was noted that a liability of conclusions formed on the basis of significance tests alone is the tendency to confuse substantive and causal significance with statistical significance, thus shortcircuiting the search for alternative explanations of relationships. In the studies reviewed, analysis frequently stopped short of the consideration of important legal variables, while at the same time overlooking the size of the relationships reported.

Finally, the central finding of our discussion needs to

be reemphasized. Our review of the data from twenty American studies of judicial sentencing indicates that, while there may be some evidence of differential sentencing, knowledge of extra-legal offender characteristics contributes relatively little to our ability to predict judicial dispositions. The instances in which knowledge of extralegal attributes of the offender increased our accuracy in predicting judicial disposition by more than five per cent were a rarity.

56

CONCLUSION

Data presented in this Chapter are generally not supportive of the strong statements frequently made about the "role of extra-legal attributes in criminal sentencing. One response to the findings will be the suggestion that the data considered do not adequately address all of the issues involved. In particular, git may be argued that criminal sentencing must be studied as a process that often disad vantages minority group defendants at stages preceding sentencing. The current study includes a partial test of this viewpoint by focusing on three stages in the sentencing process: the activities involved (1)in criminal prosecution; (2) the probation officer's involvement in the presentencing process; and (3) incarceration and treatment. In order to maximize the use of our resources, we will
confine our attention to the two extra-legal attributes given prominence by our review of the literature: race and socio-economic status. Finally, the present study is distinguished from previous research by its attention to a minority group infrequently considered- Native Persons- in a setting previously unexamined- the Province of Alberta.

FOOTNOTES

¹The term "extra-legal attributes" is used in this discussion to refer to perceived characteristics of the offender that are formally extraneous, by law, to the imposition of sentence.

The term "sociological viewpoint" is used in a restrictive sense to refer to a popular emphasis on extralegal attributes in studies of sentencing. There are, of course, other sociological views on sentencing, and some of these are considered in the conclusion to this chapter.

²Studies were originally located by consulting previous discussions of the semtencing literature (Overby, 1971; Green, 1971; Mannheim, 1968), a bibliography on sentencing research (Tompkins, 1971), <u>Abstracts on Criminology and</u> <u>Penology</u>, and <u>Sociological Abstracts</u>. A purposive sample of twenty studies, and tables therein, was then selected on the basis of three criteria: (1) public availability, (2) attention to variables of concern, and (3) frequency of citation in the literature.

³One misguided reason for the use of large samples in sentencing studies is the problematic assumption that such a procedure will randomize the effects of extraneous variables. This assumption is, of course, fallacious.

*Labovitz makes a similar point in the following manner:

It may be argued that significance tests at best provide the absolute minimum of knowledge, e.g., whether or not 'r' is significantly different from zero...But a zero relation... is useless to refute. Most things (and perhaps all things) are statistically related, if only to a very small degree. The surprising case is the zero relation, which is more likely in small samples than in large (1969:143).

⁵Por an excellent discussion of the techniques of causal analysis, and the use of statistical controls for the test of alternative explanatory hypotheses, see Hirschi and Selvin (1967:35-174). This discussion will also be useful in distinguishing the different techniques used in introducing statistical controls in tabular, as contrasted with multivariate, analysis.

•One of the studies (Jacob, 1962) did not present data

in a manner suited to inclusion in this table; two other studies (Green, 1964; Wolfgang and Riedel, 1973) are reserved for consideration in Tables IIIA and IIIB.

7A copy of the tables used in this review is available, on request, from the author. For a discussion of the methods of secondary analysis used in this review, see Hirschi and Selvin (1967: Chap. 3).

Chi square was chosen as the test of significance in this review because of its frequent use in the original studies. For a discussion of the chi square test of significance, see Blalock (1960:212-221). Goodman and Kruskal's tau-b was selected as the measure of association on the basis of its proportional-reduction-in-error (PRE) interpretation (see Costner, 1965), and further on the basis of the measure's performance in a recent "test of validity" by Hunter (1973). For a discussion of tau-b, see Blalock (1960:232-234).

"It should be noted that Lemert and Rosberg's study additionally involves a control for occupational status. A fourth study, by the Southern Regional Council (1969), did not control for previous record <u>simultaneously</u> with offense, and therefore is not included in this discussion.

¹⁰For a discussion of the techniques of partial correlation, see Blalock (1960: Chap. 19). For a discussion of the particular partial correlation procedures used in this instance, see Judson <u>et al</u>. (1969).

¹¹In five of these studies (Martin, 1934; Forslund, 1969; Bedau, 1965; and Judson <u>et al.</u>, 1969), the indicator of socio-economic status is occupation; in the sixth study (Magel, 1969), the indicator is "indigent" or "nonindigent" financial status.

CHAPTER III:

60

THE METHODOLOGY: TABULAR AND MULTIVARIATE TECHNIQUES IN THE STUDY OF SENTENCING



THE METHODOLOGY: TABULAR AND MULTIVARIATE TECHNIQUES IN THE STUDY OF SENTENCING 61

Our review of American research on extra-legal attributes and criminal sentencing revealed two basic problems: (1) the need to control systematically in such studies for legal and extra-legal variables involved in sentencing, and (2) the importance of determining the degree to which legal and extra-legal characteristics are predictive of variation in sentencing. Both of these factors weigh heavily in the choice of a method of analysis for the current study.

Hore than a decade ago, Wolfgang <u>et al</u>. (1962) suggested the need for caution in interpreting the results of research on discrimination in sentencing: "Because there are always many difficulties encountered when seeking to hold constant a variety of factors in the personal and social background of offenders who appear before the courts, carefully controlled research in this area of differential judicial treatment is still in its nascency" (302). An indication of the extent of the problem is provided more recently by Wolfgang and Riedel (1973:127-128) in a list of the variables considered relevant in a study of the imposition of the death penalty for rape:

1. Offender characteristics

b. marital status

c. prior criminal record

62

d. previous imprisonment

e. employment status

2. Victim characteristics

a. age

- b. marital status
- c. dependent children

d. prior criminal record

- e. reputation for chastity
- 3. Nature of relations between victim and offender
 - a. offender known to victim
 - b. prior sexual relations

4. Circumstances of offense

- a. contemporaneous offense
 - b. type of entry-- authorized or unauthorized
 - c. location of offense-- indoor or outdoor
 - d. display of weapon
 - e. carrying of weapon
- f. amount of injury to victim
- g. threatened victim
- h. degree of force employed
- i. victim made pregnant by offense
- j. one or more multiple offenders
- k. date of offense

5. Circumstances of the trial

- a. plea
- b. defense of insanity
- c. appointed or retained counsel
- d. length of time of trial
- e. defense of consent
- f. whether defendant test fied

The difficulty involved in considering this many independent variables is, of course, that in tabular analysis the number of cases available for manipulation will seldom be sufficient for the task. Hirschi and Selvin make this point graphically in a comparison of the efficiency of regression and tabular techniques: "A sample of two hundred cases is large enough to compute a regression equation of fifty variables, but a sample of two thousand cases may not be large enough to examine the joint effects of five variables in a percentaged table" (1967:167). In short, whenever the tabular analyst needs to examine the <u>simultaneous</u> effects of more than two or three independent variables, he is likely to run out of cases.

The inefficiency of tabular analysis frequently leads to serious problems of inference. For example, because of his inability to consider all of the independent variables simultaneously, the tabular analyst never knows how much of the variation in the dependent variable he has explained, or, even more importantly, whether his overlapping sets of independent variables may have explained the same variation more than once. Approached from a different angle, this problem produces difficulties in causal inference. A hypothetical example, abstracted from whe sentencing literature, will help to clarify the promise of causal inference in tabular analysis.

It is very common to find four intercorrelated independent variables associated with final disposition in studies of sentencing. These variables are: race, number of current charges, prior convictions, and gravity of offense.

Bowwer, because it would require an extremely large sample > consider the effects of all four of these independent ariables at once, the tendency in tabular analysis is to by dropping one of these variables from roceed cc_sideration. Given call disciplinary biases, it would be the rame socie is who would in this situation eliminate the racial lable from his analysis; thus, one of the legal variables will customarily be the first to go. This is, in fact, the pattern suggested in our review of the sentencing literature. In any event, it is now that the problem of causal inference emerges. <u>Given that the legal</u> variable dropped from the analysis is inter-correlated with the remaining independent variables, and thus likely to be responsible for some part of the latter variables' effect on final disposition, the causal meaning of any one of the following tables will be a matter of some doubt. In particular, we will not be able to make any causal inferences regarding the impact of race, without engaging in a suspect assumption about its relationship with the missing legal variable.

All of this is not to say, of course, that tabular analysis is entirely without use to the social scientist. The technique remains a particularly valuable vehicle for the presentation of findings to both lay and professional audiences. In addition, tabular analysis provides a

convenient means of exploring interaction effects among variables. Tables will be fised for both of these purposes in the Chapters that follow, particularly Chapter Six. For the main part of our analysis, however, we will take advantage of the possibilities made available in regression analysis.

The use of regression techniques, under suitable conditions, allows an increase in the power, efficiency, and precision of data analysis. A basic feature of regression analysis that facilitates these improvements is the utilization of relations between <u>pairs</u> of variables to build up more complex relationships. A consequence is that there is almost no limit to the number of independent variables that can be examined at one time, a situation far different from that noted in tabular analysis. It is not surprising, then, that regression analysis has attracted a great deal of interest, in recent years, in the field of sociology.

A basic issue in the use of regression analysis in social research has consisted of evaluating the consequences of assuming equal intervals for ordinal scales. Regression analysis is premised on the measurement of variables on an interval level (i.e., in established and equidistant numerical quantities), while many of the variables we wish to consider are frequently measured on ordinal scales (i.e., values of these variables can be ranked in increasing or

decreasing order, but the values do not represent actual numerical quantities). Two basic responses have emerged to this problem. The first is simply to treat ordinal variables as if they conformed to interval scales, by assigning numbers to the ordered categories. The second response involves a technique for testing the possible distortions introduced by such treatment.

Sanford Labovitz has probably been the most persuasive advocate of the treatment of ordinal variables as interval scales. It is argued that, "... treating ordinal variables as if they are interval has these advantages: (1) the use of more powerful, sensitive, better developed and interpretable statistics with known sampling error. (2) the retention of more knowledge about the characteristics of the data, and (3) greater versatility in statistical manipulation..." (1970:523). Labovitz subtantiates these arguments with empirical evidence that the treatment of ordinal variables as interval measures is accompanied by only small "errors," when the basis of comparison is the use of more conventional measures (1967:1970). The conclusion is that the benefits of this approach far outweigh the liabilities involved.

Boyle (1970) has gone one step further by explicating a technique, within the framework of regression analysis, for investigating the "distortions" introduced in treating

ordinal data as interval. This approach is variously known "dummy variable" analysis¹, the as investigation of. "degenerate dichotomies," and the use of "binary variables." explicating this technique, Boyle (1970) has Beyond contributed an empirical examination of the effects of analyzing a set of data in three ways: (1) with tabular techniques, (2) using dummy variable analysis, and (3) by assigning intervals to ordinal variables and applying regression techniques. The results of this examination indicated that the tabular analysis led to misleading causal inferences; in contrast, the latter two approaches produced very similar findings. Boyle's conclusion reinforces that of Labovitz in suggesting that it is generally not dangerous to assume an interval scale based on ordered categories. All of this is best summarized in the advise of Bohrnstedt and Carte: "... when one has a variable which is measured at least at the ordinal level, parametric statistics not only can be, but should be, applied (1971:132, emphasis added).

With this endorsement, our attention turns next to a consideration of the techniques of regression analysis itself. As a preface to this discussion it will be helpful to consider, first, the foundations of correlation analysis. Correlation analysis, like the method of crosstabulation, allows the researcher to measure the degree of covariation between two variables. However, instead of examining the

joint frequency distribution of two variables in tabular form, correlation analysis indicates the strength of association through a process of statistical estimation, resulting in a <u>single</u> summary statistic: the correlation coefficient (r_{1j}) .

Having described the function of the correlation coefficient, it is a relatively simple step to the conceptualization of multiple regression: "Multiple regression is an extension of the bivariate correlation coefficient to multivariate analysis. The correlation coefficient, or normalized simple regression coefficient, allows the researcher to measure the linear relationship between one independent variable and a dependent variable. Multiple regression allows one to study the linear relationship between a set of independent variables and number of dependent variables while taking into account the interrelationships among the independent variables. If the simple correlation coefficient is viewed as the continuous, analog of two-way crosstabulation, then multiple regression is the continuous analog of a n-way crosstabulation" (Nie et al., 1970:175).

The guiding principle of multiple regression analysis involves producing a linear combination of independent variables that correlates as highly as possible with the

dependent variable. The difference between the value of the dependent variable and the value predicted by the linear combination of the independent variables is known as the residual, or the error term. Representing the dependent variable as D, the independent variables as I's, the unstandardized regression coefficients as b's, a constant as c, and the error term of residual as r, the equation representing multiple regression is as follows: $D = b^{1}I^{1} + b^{2}I^{2} + ... + b I' + c + r$

Our attention turns finally to a consideration of path coefficients. Path coefficients (P;;) are simply standardized regression coefficients. They are calculated by sultiplying the unstandardized coefficient by the ratio of the standard deviation of the independent variable to the standard deviation of the dependent variable. Values of path coefficients range from one to minus one. A particular path coefficient, "...measures the fraction of the standard deviation of the endogenous variable (with the appropriate sign) which the designated variable is <u>directly</u> for responsible in the sense of the fraction which would be found if this factor varies to the same extent as in the observed data while all other variables (including residual (variables) are constant" (land, 1969:8-9).

path coefficient, then, indicates the proportion of

variance in the dependent variable that is <u>directly</u>, or solely, attributable to variance in a specific independent variable, controlling for all other variables assumed to be causally antecedent in the model.

Path coefficients linking variables in ordered series can be multiplied for the purpose of calculating <u>indirect</u> effects. For example, assume that we are interested in determining the indirect effect of race on final disposition, as this effect is mediated by the intervening variable prior record. If race (X^1) is linked to prior record (X^2) by a path coefficient P^{21} ; and prior record (X^2) is linked to final disposition (X^3) by a path coefficient P^{32} ; then the product of these path coefficients $(P^{21}P^{32})$ will indicate the indirect effect of race, operating through the variable prior record, on final disposition.

Manipulation of correlation and path coefficients in the terms discussed forms a basis for the data analysis in the chapters that follow.

70

FOOTNOTES

Dummy variable analysis involves recoding a parent variable in a dichotomized form, with the categories coded as "0" and "1". For example, to treat a trichotomous variable X (originally coded as 0,1, and 2) as a dummy variable, we need two recodings of the variable as indicated in the following table:

Parent Varia	able	Re	Recodings	
X	* 3.4 3.4	X1		X
2	•	1		1
1		O		1
0		0		0

If we are interested in the regression on X of some dependent variable Y, we can then study the multiple regression on Y of the corresponding pair of dummy variables. Using this procedure, the two dummy variables will separate out the effects of first moving from the lower to middle category, and then from the middle to the upper category of X (cf. Boyle, 1970).

PROSECUTION AND SENTENCING: AN ANALYSIS OF TRANSACTIONS IN A PROSECUTOR'S OFFICE

CHAPTER IV:

72

I

PROSECUTION AND SENTENCING: AN ANALYSIS OF TRANSACTIONS IN A PROSECUTOR'S OFFICE

ţ.

A sociological concern with the process of criminal sentencing is well-demonstrated by the studies reviewed in Chapter Two. Similarly well-established is a sociological interest in the process of criminal prosecution (e.g., Newman, 1956; 1966; Miller, 1970). Surprisingly, however, the two concerns have not been linked systematically in empirical research. The tendency, instead has been to treat sentencing and prosecution as separate dependent variables, to be linked individually to other wariables in the legal process. In this Chapter, we will combine consideration of prosecution and sentencing in a single path model. Before turning to the analysis itself, however, we will review several approaches taken to the study of criminal prosecution.

THE LITERATURE

The process of criminal prosecution is a subject of international concern (Dando, 1970; Grossman, 1969; 1970; Jescheck, 1970; Lafave, 970), an issue of constitutional debate (Chambliss, 1970), for un for social theoretical speculation (e.g., Blumberg, 1967a; Chambliss and Seidman, 1971; Sudnow, 1965), and a focus of empirical research (e.g., Vetri, 1974; Newman, 1956). In this discussion, we

will confine our attention to several theoretical and empirical discussions of criminal prosecution.

Two dominant theoretical approaches can be discerned. Although the approaches are not mutually exclusive, they differ in emphasis, focusing on two distinct concepts: bureaucratization and class conflict.

Blumberg (1967a) focuses on the role of bureaucratization in Anglo-American systems of criminal justice. Drawing on Weber's discussions of the process of rationalization in modern legal systems, it is argued that the proper focus for study lies in the organization of the criminal court: "Sociologists and others have focused their attention on the deprivations and social disabilities of such variables as race, ethnicity, and social class as being the source of an accused, person's defeat in a criminal court. Largely overlooked is the variable of the court organization itself, which possesses a thrust, purpose, and direction of its own" (1967a:19). Blumberg argues that bureaucratic demands for efficiency exert an exogenous influence on the prosecution process. These organizational are operationalized proceduraly through the pressures actions of defense counsel, client and prosecutor in the process of plea negotiation (1967b).

Chambliss and Seidman differ from Blumberg in assigning.

an intervening role to procedural variables in the causal sequence (1971). Arguing from a Marxian view of class conflict, negotiation between defense counsel and prosecutor is conceptualized as a mediating mechanism that facilitates

protection of the powerful and exploitation of the powerless. Procedural variables thus assume an endogenous position, subject to the direct effects of the social class position of the defendants involved: "How favorable a "bargain" one can strike with the prosecutor in the pretrial confrontations is a direct function of how politically and economically powerful the defendant is. In terms of day-today prosecutorial activities, what this gomes down to is that the lower class, indigent, and minority group member is most likely to be prosecuted for his offenses...." (1971:412).

Moving from theory to research, two empirical studies are available for review. Vetri (1964) has published results of a survey questionaire completed by prosecutors in forty three states. It is important to note that the response rate to the questionaire was low (40 per cent), and also that the accuracy of the responses obtained is dependent on the honesty and perceptiveness of the respondents involved. Nonetheless, the findings are of interest. Among findings relevant to our discussion, it is reported that prosecutors consider prior convictions and multiple charges as important factors in the decision to alter charges.

Newman's (1956) study of the prosecution process used its data source the recollections of ninety-seven felons as under active sentence. Although this study is also limited by the accuracy of the respondents' reports, it is again of importance in terms of the insights offered for further research. Data reported by Newman cast doubt on the classbased hypotheses of Chambliss and Seidman. For example, when defendants were compared in terms of their initial pleas, no significant differences were found by education, occupation, and residence. Similarly, "An analysis of the sample of showed no clear cut categories separating offenders bargained and non-bargained convictions" (1956:789). Nevertheless, Newman reports that among those cases where negotiations were perceived to have occured, approximately 33 per cent involved communication regarding alteration of charges, while 67 per cent involved discussion of sentencing considerations. A concluding hypothesis suggests that, "The way bargaining now works, the more experienced criminals can manipulate legal processes to obtain light sentences and better official records (1956:790).

Our discussion of the literature relating to criminal prosecution suggests several different themes. Chambliss and Seidman clearly hypothesize that class conflict,

operationalized through the extra-legal attributes of the defendants, is a dominant disadvantaging factor in the process of criminal prosecution. Just as clearly, Blumberg argues that the prosecution process is guided by a set of bargaining procedures whose thrust is constrained more by organizational priorities than class interests. Newman, in contrast, argues that it is the "conviction-wise" offender who benefits from the prosecutorial process. Finally, Vetri indicates that a number of more conventional legal variables must be considered in discussions of criminal prosecution.

Unfortunately, although the literature surrounding the prosecution process is helpful in isolating potentially important variables, it does not suggest a set of propositions sufficiently precise to allow a <u>deductive</u> model-testing approach to the research problem. In response to this situation, techniques of path analysis will be used <u>inductively</u>. in determing causal linkages between the variables concerned (Heise, 1969).

THE SAMPLE AND METHODOLOGY

The sample consists of 1018 cases drawn at random from files covering a six month period of prosecutions in the city of Edmonton. The 1018 cases involved over 1500 charges. Our primary interest, as in previous studies, was in the offender as the unit of analysis. Thus, it was necessary to

select the salient charge facing each offender. This was accomplished by choosing the offense assigned the most severe sentence. If no charge received sentence (i.e., if all charges were dismissed), or if the sentences were of equal severity, the offense provided the most severe sentencing option by statute was chosen. Three groups of independent variables, presented in Table XIX, are considered in the analysis. The instrument used in collecting the data is presented in Appendix I. A brief discussion of each set of variables follows, with the order of presentation representing an assumed sequence of temporal and/or logical priority.

The first group of variables consists of extralegal offender characteristics: race (X¹) and socio-economic status (X²). The racial background of the defendant was indicated as (1) white or (2) Indian or Metis on the basis of designation as such in the case file.¹ The presence of persons of Indian descent in the sample can be considered an asset in this part of our investigation. In comparison with other North American groups, it can plausibly be argued that Indian and Metis defendants understand less, and resist least, their fate in the hands of the law. Thus, if there is racial disadvantage in criminal prosecution, it would seem likely that Native persons would be among those experiencing the worst effects. Additional information on the current

otation	Variable	Scale			
XI	Eace	White	(1)	Indian &	(2
				Hetis	
Χz	Socioeconomic Stat	us Professiona	l. Techn	ical and	
	(index: Edward's	Related We	orkers		(1
	Social-Economic	Business Ma	nagers,	Officials.	
· ·	Grouping of Occupa	- and Propri	etors	• •	(2
	ticns)	Clerical ar	d Relate	d Workers	(3
•		Craftsmen,	Foresen,	and	
• •		Belated No	orkers	i.	(4
		Operatives	and Rela	ted	
		Workers	•		(5
	1	Laborers		·	i6
Хэ	Prior Arrests*		· · _		
• .	FLICE ALLESTS.	None	(1)	One or	(2
			。	flore	
. X4 - 1	Legal Serioušness	6 M		_	
	of Initial Charge	6 Months	(1)	7 Years 🦈	(6
· .	(measured as maxi-		(2)	10 Years	- (7
	Bun statuatory sen	2 Years - 3 Years	(3)	14 Years	8)
	tence)	5 Years	(4)	Life or	- -
		Jiears	(5)	Death	(9
χ. 5	Number of Charges	one	(1)	C ²	
· ·		Two	(1)	Six /	(6
		Three	(3)	Seven Eignt	(7
	274) 274)	Pour	(2) (4)	Nice or	୍ (୨
		Pive	(5)	Hore	
-		· · · · ·	(5)	1016	(9
X	Defense Counsel	Ňò	🦿 🕦 👘	Yes	(2
					1-
X7	Initial Plea	Guilty			- (1
37 00 10		Plea Reserv	ed or Wit	hheld	(2
	an water	Not Guilty			(3
		al de tart j	,		
X.	Charge Alterations		lteration	1	(1
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Secondary C	harge Alt	eration	(2
		Primary Cha	rge Alter	ation	(3

î,

79

·Ŀ

÷.

·Water 1

۰.

an interval variable. Unfortunately, prosecutor 5 of contained this information in a dichotomized form. les

TABLE XIX, CONTINUED

Nota

X٩

80

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5)

ticn	Varia	ble	Scale
•	Final	Disposition	Charge Dismissed
	10 M		Absolute Discharge Conditional Discharge or Pine Probation
			Prison

or customary occupations of the defendants was gathered from the files, and socio-economic status was determined ac-ording to Edward's Social-Economic Grouping of Occupations.²

The second group of variables includes legally defined offender and offense characteristics: prior arrests (I^3) , legal seriousness of the initial charge (I^{\bullet}) , and the number of charges (X^5) . Information regarding the presence of prior arrests and the number of charges currently facing the offender was obtained directly from the files. The seriousness of the initial charge selected for analysis was operationally defined in terms of the maximum sentence provided for the offense in the Criminal Code of Canada (Martin <u>et al.</u>, 1972).

The third group of variables involves procedural factors: presence of defense counsel (X^{\bullet}) , initial plea (X^{\bullet}) , and charge alteration (X^{\bullet}) . The presence or absence of defense counsel and the nature of the initial plea were recorded from the files. The type of initial plea was then ranked according to the intensity of the denial of guilt indicated: (1) plea of guilty, (2) plea reserved or witheld, (3) plea of not guilty.

Measurement of charge alteration presented a more difficult problem. Discussions of charge alteration have

. ü.

typically focused on the distinction between situationally and necessaril and add offenses (Sudnow, 1965), the nature of the interaction between the negotiating parties (Blumberg, 1967b), and the disjunction between expected, and sentencing "considerations" (Newman, 1956). effected However, in the jurisdiction studied, judges customarily sentence offenses concurrently. Thus, more important than any of the previously mentioned concerns, for the purpose of predicting final disposition, is an indication of the particular charge being altered. In short, the most important consideration for the defendant is whether or not the most serious charge facing him is changed. Thus, charge alterations are ranked in our analysis as follows: (1) no charge alteration, (2) secondary charge alteration, (3) primary charge alteration.3

The dependant variable for our analysis is the binal disposition received by the offender. Ranking of this variable was determined by the degree of guilt and/or restriction of civil liberties involved in the final disposition (cf. Green, 1961). Thus, the distinction between charge dismissal and absolute discharge is based on the acknowledgement of guilt involed in the latter disposition. Bach of the following dispositions conditional discharge or fine, probation, and prison involves a successive increase in the curtailment of the civil liberties of the offender.

The technique used in the analysis of the data is stepwise multiple regression. Dichotomized measures, included in the analysis are treated as "dummy variables" (Boyle, 1970), while the remaining ordinal variables are assumed to approximate the characteristics of interval measures.⁵ This strategy follows from the discussion presented in Chapter Three.

THE ANALYSIS-

Correlation coefficients (r_{ij}) relating the nine wariables involved in the analysis are presented in Table XX. Using step-wise multiple regression, this matrix forms the basis for the calculation of the pat oefficients (P_{ij}) presented in Table XXI.

As indicated earlier, because previous discussions of prosecution and sentencing are ambiguous in the causal linkages proposed, an inductive strategy is used in developing the path model presented in Figure I. Each endogenous variable is in turn considered as a dependent variable and regressed on all causally antecedent independent variables. Path coefficients are selected for the model (from Table XXI) on the basis of two criteria: (1) attainment of statistical significant at the .01 level, and (2) explanation of more than one per cent of the variation in

84 +0.4 CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS FOR PROSECUTION VARIABLES* . 05 • 08 3 . С С С 26 e X -.01 Ņ • C3 ເ<u>ບີ</u> • 55 20. 000 X 7 b • .06 • X . 20 TABLE XX: 5 0 -.07 ** ñX

÷, .24 ** • 18<u>*</u> ÷ Om 12# •08 endogenous ò 24 explains . 32## .22** ABLES •00 • 0 6 .04 •08 (-.01 20 • and tion in the PATH COEFFICIENTS FOR PROSECUTION VARI • 18** 53## -.05 • 0 4 at m **EVel** evel. . 18** . 20 *: •05 .05 12** <-- 01 . 14**<-.01 s X 2 significant a 0 - 60 --20 • 0 4 Cen aign .18** Der m C M ອ ເມ P X han one stically call' 15# **ariable** X + H O 84 d

TABLE XXI:

the endogenous variable.7 The resulting model can be discussed in terms of the three groupings of variables originally described.

Our attention is directed first to the three procedural wariables: defense counsel, initial plea, and charge alteration. Charge alteration has an inverse direct effect on the final disposition (P⁹⁸) of -.30, indicating that as the primacy of charge alteration increases, the severity of the final disposition diminishes. In different terms, those who experienced charge alterations were more likely to receive lenient dispositions. Similarly, the defendant's initial plea has an inverse direct effect on final disposition (p⁹⁷) of -.31. Assertion of innocence, in short, is linked to favorability of disposition.

The nature of the causal sequence is elaborated with consideration of the role of defense counsel. Presence of counsel operates indirectly through plea and charge alteration again to effect inversely the severity of final disposition. With initial plea alone as the mediating variable, the indirect effect of defense counsel on final disposition ($P^{76}P^{97} = .53 \times -.31$) is -.16. Added to this finding is the indirect influence of defense counsel operating through initial plea and charge alteration ($P^{76}P^{97} = .53 \times .22 \times -.30 = -.03$). The resulting



estimate of the indirect effect of defense counsel on final disposition is -.19 (i.e., P76p97 + P76p87p98 = -.16 + -.03).

88

Our focus shifts next to legal variables included in the model. Each legal variable directly effects final disposition, as well as directly or indirectly effecting a procedural variable. Final disposition is linked with: (1) the initial charge, by a path coefficient (P°*) of .18: (2) the number of charges, by a path coefficient (P°5) of .24; and (3) prior arrests, by a path coefficient (P°3) of .13. Thus, the seriousness of the initial charge, the number of immediate charges, and the number of prior arrests are all substantively and causally related to final disposition.

Seriousness the initial charge and the number of of charges are also related directly to the presence of defense counsel by respective path coefficients (P. + p. s) of .18 and .20. Purther, the number of charges operates through presence of defense counsel to produce an indirect effect on the initial plea (Pespre) of 11. Finally, the number of charges facing an offender, has a direct effect on charge alteration (P5e) of .32. As we might expect, then, the presence of multiply charged offenses is directly and indirectly related to the promability of alteration in charges.

Our attention turns finally to the role of extra-legal offender characteristics in the prosecution and sentencing process, Links between these and other variables in the model are as conspicuous in their absence as they are in their presence. For example, it is important to note that there are no direct links between race or \socioeconomic status and the three procedural variables included in the model. Percentage comparisons, by race, for the three procedural variables, are provided in Table XXII. Thus, while 33.4 per cent of the white defendants retained counsel, 35.1 per cent of the Native defendants were also represented by counsel; while 26.2 per cent of the white defendants entered pleas of not guilty, 30.8 per cent of the Mative defendants also denied their guilt; and while 9.6 per cent of the whites received primary charge alterations, 9.1 per cent of the Native persons similarly benefited from alterations in primary charges. These findings suggest that Indian and Metis defendants, no less than their white . counterparts, are the beneficiaries of the procedural maneuvers that characterize the prosecutorial process.

It is of further importance to note that extra-legal offender characteristics are <u>not</u> directly linked to final disposition in our model. In fact, the <u>only</u> connection of extra-legal offender characteristics to the remainder of the

TIXX	
PP	
H	
- 🕰	
-4	
E.	

FROPOFIION OF NATIVE AND WHITE DEFENDANTS WHO RETAIN COUNSEL, DENY GUIT,

AND RECEIVE PRIMARY CHARGE ALTERATIONS

Procedural Variables

•	Primary Charje Alteration	9.6% (86)	9.1%
	Initial Plea of Not Guilty	26.2%- (226)	30.8 % (36)
•	Defense Counsel Retained	33.45 (291)	35.1% (40)
	RaCe	White	Indian & Metis

c

model is through the mediating influence of legal variables. Thus, race is linked directly to prior arrests by a path coefficient (P^{31}) of .18, while socioeconomic status has a direct effect on initial charge of .14. Finally, the direct effect of race on socioeconomic status is indicated by a path coefficient (P^{21}) of .15. Summarizing, the effect of race and socioeconomic status on prosecution and sentencing is indirect, and mediated by legal considerations.

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

The results of our analysis suggest some support for Blumberg's focus on the role of organizationally constrained procedures in the prosecutorial and sentencing process. Procedural variables were prominantly positioned in the path model developed, with the presence of defense counsel, the initial plea, and charge alteration all playing an important role in determining final disposition. Remaining findings provided mixed support for the alternative viewpoints discussed at the outset of this Chapter.

In contrast with the sss-conflict perspective represented in the work of bliss and Seidman, race and socio-economic status; were <u>not</u> demonstrated to be influential in the prosecution and sentencing process. This aspect of our analysis replicated several of Newman's findings. Thus, no direct links were found between extra-

legal offender characteristics and the presence of defense counsel, initial plea, charge alteration, or final disposition. In sum, the argument that "bargain justice" is a password for "class justice" was unsupported.

The effects of social class and race in our model were indirect and mediated by the intervening influence of legal wariables: prior arrests, initial charge, and number of charges. These variables, in turn, were linked directly and indirectly to procedural variables in the model. Finally, each of the legal variables was -linked directly to final disposition.

Additional results of our analysis failed to confirm Mewman's hypothesis that "conviction-wise" offenders are at an advantage in the prosecution process. The relationship between prior record and initial, plea was insignificant, Similarly, the relationship between prior record and charge alteration was indirect and weak. Monetheless, confirmation was provided for the expectation that offenders with more extensive cases (i.e., involving multiple charges) are more likely to experience alterations in charges. This finding suggests a possible tendency to "over-charge" offenders in anticipation of "rewards" to be distributed later in the bargaining process. This type of pattern would be compatible, of course, with Blumberg's discussions of the


FOOTNOTES

Persons of Indian and Metis background are combined in category in the same sense that persons of mixed white one and Negro background are usually treated synonymously with Megroes, for the purpose of study. The concern is not with the biological accuracy of these designations, but rather with the presumed consequences of the attribution of racial

For a discussion of this scale, see Milder (1970).

³The frequency distribution of charge alterations is as follows: (1) no charge alteration: N=594; (2) secondary charge alteration: NE326; (3) primary charge alteration:

•The frequency distribution of final dispositions is as, follows: (1) charge dismissal: N=142; (2) absolute discharge: N=25; (3) conditional discharge or fine: N=678; (4) probation: N=74; (5) prison: N=99.

5A preliminary effort to treat the ordinal measures as dummy variables did not yield large differences in the path coefficients calculated; this approach was terminated. therefore

•The F-test is used as the test of significance. For a discussion of this test, see Blalock (1960:266-269).

Por a discussion of the liabilities significance tests alone as the criterion for selecting causal paths, see Heise (1969:61) and Chapter Two of this thesis.

•The contribution of legal, aid activities to these findings is uncertain.

 $L \rightarrow -\infty$

PROBATION OFFICER

THE PRESENTENCING PROCESS: THE ROLE OF THE

CHAPTER V:

THE PRESENTENCING PROCESS: THE ROLE OF THE PROBATION OFFICER

96

Probation is the legal version of a second chance, offering the offender the freedom to try again, and providing society the opportunity to avoid the costs of imprisonment. The use made of probation, then, has important consequences for both conceptions of individual justice and measures of social efficiency. Recognizing this, North Merican of criminal justice have developed systems presentencing procesures designed to assist the judiciary in its decision-making responsibilities. The most popular of these judicial aids involves the use of probation officers to conduct presentence investigations. These investigations are recorded in the form of sociolegal histories, usually culminating in a recommendation for disposition. Attention is directed in this chapter to the involvement of the probation officer, and the influence of his actions, in this decision-making process.

STUDIES OF THE PRESENTENCING PROCESS

While follow-up studies of the effectiveness of probation are common, research relating to the presentencing responsibilities of probation officers is scarce.¹ The research that is available is largely exploratory and descriptive. For example, the largest study of the presentencing process is reported in a series of monographs, authored by Lohman, Wahl, and Carter, titled the <u>San</u> <u>Prancisco Project Ser</u> <u>5</u>. ecurely established in this research is the close association between final dispositions and presentence recomme information between final dispositions of current offense and prior record information to these recommendations (Lohman et al., 1966). Also suggested is the possible importance of employment information to presentence recommendations. The interpretation of these findings, however, is correlational, rather than causal.

In an attempt to determine an order in the probation officer's considerations, Carter (1967) developed a "decision-game" to study presentence recommendations. Five experimental cases were content analyzed into twenty-four separate items of indexed information. Probation officers were then asked to select among the items in the order usually followed in reaching a decision. The results again indicated the salience of current offense and prior record information in the formation of recommendations. However, a series of other items relating to personal stability were also selected frequently in the decision-making process.

A final discussion of the presentencing role of the probation officer is provided by Carter and Wilkins (1967). This study again underlines the strong relationship between

presentence recommendations and final dispositions, and suggests the inference that probation officers rather than judges may be a source of the disparities, frequently observed in "sentencing patterns. Carter and Wilkins emphasize the importance of this suggestion for future sentencing research.

Pollowing leads of the studies discussed, this chapter examines the role of the probation officer in the sentencing process. Attention is again given in this analysis to three types of variables: extra-legal offender characteristics (racial background and socio-economic status), legal offender and offense characteristics (prior convictions, offense, and number of charges), and procedural factors (perception of demeanor, perceived success prospects, and recommendation for sentence). Finally, the dependent variable is again the final disposition of the case.

THE SAMPLE

The sample considered in this Chapter consists of questionnaires completed by probation officers in all offices of the Adult Probation Department of Alberta, during a four month period from February 1 to June 1, 1973. 1000 questionaires were initially mailed to all probation offices in the Province, with each office receiving a proportional number based on the average monthly volume of presentence

reports prepared. The Senior Probation Officer in (each office was in turn asked to distribute the questionaires to his officers in proportion to the number of presentence reports typically completed in a one month period. Each questionaire was to be filled out simultaneously with the presentence report involved, and returned immediately in a pre-addressed envelope provided. 761 questionaires were returned in this manner, indicating a response rate of more than 76 per cent. This rate of response compares well with other survey studies of judicial decision-making², and favorably with survey research in general (see Shannon, 1948; Karlinger, 1964; Leslie, 1972).

The 761 questionaires report information drawn from presentence reports involving 1161 offenses. As in the previous Chapter, the offender is the unit of analysis. This was accomplished by selecting for consideration the offense that received the most severe sentence. In case of "ties," the offense provided the most severe sentencing option by statute was chosen. Consideration of other charges facing an offender was provided by indicating, for each offender, the number of charges involved.

The questionaire, reproduced in Appendix II, was designed to follow the format used in preparation of presentence reports. Two exceptions to this pattern involve

an item asking for the probation officer's evaluation of the client's prospects for successful probation adjustment, and a set of five items asking the officer's assessment of the client's demeanor. These items are discussed more extensively in the section that follows.

THE VARIABLES

The variables considered in this analysis, and the scales used in their measurement, are listed in Table IXIII. A brief discussion of each variable follows. The order of discussion represents an assumed temporal sequence.

Extra-légal offender characteristics included in the analysis are race (X¹) and socio-economic status (X²). The racial background of the offender is indicated by the probation officer's designation as (1) white or (2) Indian of Metis. Edward's Social-Economic Grouping of Occupations again provides an index of socio-economic status. Probation officers were asked to place offenders in one of the six scale groupings on the basis of the offender's occupation, when employed.

Legal offender and offense characteristics considered in the analysistincluded prior convictions (X^3) , offense seriousness (X^4) , and the number of charges (X^5) . Probation officers were asked to indicate the number of previous

	ABLE XXIII: VARIABLE	INC FRES	CHIENCIN(ANALYSIS	
lotaticn	Variable	Scale	11 A.		·
XI	Race	White	(1)	T. 31	
			(1)	Indian & Metis	(2)
χz	Secience		s.,*		
. .	Sccio-economic Status (Index:	Professiona	1, Techn	ical and	
	Edward's Social-	Related Wo	rkers		(1)
	Ecchomic Grouping	Business Ma	nagers,	Officials,	
	of Occupations)	and Fropri Clerical an	etors		(2)
		Craftsmon.	u Relate	a workers and Related	. (3)
n National de la com		Workers	· ····································	and Related	
	•	Operatives	and Rela	ted	(4)
. <u>.</u>		NOIKEIS			(5)
· · · · ·		Laborers		••	(6)
X3	Frior Convictions	0			
		One Two	(1)	Six	(6)
		Three	(2)	Seven	(7)
· •		Four	(3) (4)	Eight	(8)
· · · · ·		Pive.	(5)	Wine or	
X.			(-)	Nore	(9)
	legal Seriousness	6 Honths	(1)	7 Yéars	(6)
de la composición de	of Offense (Heasured as Maxi-	18 Months	(2)	10 Years	(7)
- -	BUR Statuatory	2 Years	(3)	14 Years	(8)
$(\bullet, \phi) = (\phi, \phi) = (\phi, \phi)$	Sentence)	3 Years 5 Years	(4)	Life or	
		JIEAIS	(5)	Death	(9)
Xª .	Number of Charges	One	(1)	e1_	
	-	Two	(2)	Sir Seven	(6)
		Three	(3)	Eight	(7)
		Four	(4)	Nine or	(8)
		Five	(5)	Hore	(9)
X.	Ferception of		_		(-)
· · · · ·	Demealor	Very Pavorab Pavorable	le		(1)
	(5 Ites Gutt-	Neutral			(2)
	Ban Scale)	Unfavorable			(3)
		Very Unfavor	able		(4)
X7	Fuelmanian				(5)
	Evaluation of Prospects for	Very Favorab	1 0 - 1		(1)
	Success on	Pavorable			(2)
	Probation	Neutral Unfavorable			(3)
		Very Unfavor	abla		·(4)
er fa	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1			(5)



Έ^β

convictions of each offender on the basis of information made available to them through the R.C.M. Police Crime Index. Offense seriousness was measured in terms of the maximum sentence provided for the specific offense in the Criminal Code of Canada (Martin <u>et al</u>., 1972). The number of charges facing an offender was indicated by a simple count of the offenses listed for each offender on the questionaire. involved.

The three procedural variables examined in the analysis are the probation officer's perception of the offender's demeanor (X⁶), evaluation of the prospects for a successful probation adjustment (X7), and recommendation for sentence (X.). Five items were included on the questionaire to assess probation officer's perception of the offender's the demeanor. Thus, the officer was asked to indicate if the offender: "understands the charges," "is polite," "is cooperative," "acknowledges his guilt," and indicates remorse." A computer program (Nie et al., 1970: Chapter 16) was then used to test the adequacy of these items, as ordered, in the formation of a Guttman Scale.³ The results of this analysis were a coefficient of reproducibility of .99 and a coefficient of scalability of .91. These figures are well above conventional standards used in the assessment of Guttman Scales. 4 On this basis, a лем variable, "demeanor," was created out of the original five items.

10.3

Assuming that recidivism was a major concern in developing recommendations, an item was included on the questionaire to indicate the officer's evaluation of the offender's prospects for success, if given probation. Officers were given a choice on a Likert type scale of response to record their evaluations.⁵

The role of the probation officer in the presentencing process culminates with his recommendation of sentence to the court. The probation officers were asked to indicate this recommendation for each case considered. Pollowing Green (1961:23), the recommendations were ranked in terms of the degree of deprivation of civil freedom involved. This criterion resulted in a scale of four types of recommended sentences: (1) absolute discharge, (2) conditional discharge or fine, (3) probation, and (4) prison. Again following Green, when a case resulted in more than one type of sentence (e.g., probation and prison) the categorization was in terms of the more severe type of penalty.

Finally, the dependent variable for the analysis is the disposition imposed as sentence (X°). It is standard practice in the Province to indicate the final disposition at the end of the presentence report. This was correspondingly the last item of information requested on the questionaire. The responses were coded in a manner

identical to the recommendations for sentence.

RECOMMENDATIONS AND DISPOSITIOUS

Earlier studies of the presentencing process have repeatedly emphasized the strong relationship between the recommendations for sentence made by probation officers and the final dispositions of the courts. The relationship between these two variables in the courrent study is shown in Table XXIV. Before discussing this Table, however, it is important to note that the total number of cases involved is somewhat smaller than the number of offenders in the original sample. This difference reflects the <u>explicit</u> policy in one jurisdiction of the Province not to ask for a recommendation from the probation officer.

Most striking in Table XXIV are the large percentages and cell frequencies present in the diagonal stretching from the upper left hand corner to the lower right hand corner of the table. Each of these cells represents a high level of agreement between recommendation and disposition, ranging from a low of 66.7 per cent agreement to a high of 85.4 per cent agreement. Summing the cases of agreement, and dividing by the total number of cases in the Table, reveals that the probation officers and judges are in agreement 79.7 per cent of the time. While this level of agreement is not quite so high as that revealed in earlier studies, it is nonetheless

*ζ***10**!

1.1	
~	
~~	
` ×	
~	
E CA	
_	
4	
8	
-	
-	
~	
_	
* •	
E+	

CACSS-CLASSIFICATION OF PROBATION OFFICERS' RECOMMENDATIONS

AND JUDICIAL DISPOSITIONS Final Dispositions

Recommendations Absolute Discharge	Absolute Discharge	Conditional P Discharge or Fine	Probation Prison	Prison
Absolute Discharge	66.7 % (12)	27,8% (5)	5,6% (1)	K C
Conditional Discharge or Fine	6.2 % (5)	66.7 % (54)	23.5 % (19)	3.7% (3)
Probation	· 6 %	16.C % (32)	82.2 % (264)	6.2% (20)
11780) 11780 11000 117800 11780 11780 11780 117800 11780 11780 11780 11780 11780 110	1.2%	2.4 % (2)	11. C % (9)	85.4% (70)

502

S S

indicative of a high degree of consensus.

A second concern with Table XXIV involves consideration of the instances when probation officers and judges are in disagreement. By summing the sell frequencies to the right of the original diagonal, and repeating this procedure on the left hand side of the diagonal, we are provided figures indicating the instances in which judges are more or less punitive than probation officers in their sentencing decisions. In 48 instances, judges in the' sample exceeded probation officers' recommendations in the severity of sentences imposed; in 54 instances, the judges were more lenient than the probation officers. In addition to a high level of agreement between the two parties, then, there is also an indication of <u>balance</u> in the directions of their disagreement.

A HODEL OF THE PRESENTENCING PROCESS

Given the strong relationship between disposition and recommendation, our attention shifts next to the development of a path model linking remaining elements of the presentencing process to this recommendation, and in turn, to final disposition. The strategy is to explore inductively the influence of five extra-legal and legal attributes of the offenders (race, socio-economic status, prior convictions, offense seriousness, and number of charges),

CORRELATION COBFFICIENTS FOR PRESENTENCING VARIABLES* 0 m 22 4.2 2 Ę. n × × - :02 TABLE XXV: • 08 .16 S 08 Ó

		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	C		109
VARIABLES	x8 x9 .15**03	.09*03 .13**	.13** .C4 63 .02 [38** .05	40 .53 explains endogenous	F
E XXVI: PRESENTENCING VAI	× • × • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	 10** 13** 05 35** 05 07* 	 -01 .08* .30* 	.02 .32 . he .01 level. he .01 level and variation in the	
TABL. FOR		• 16** <.01 • 08 • 69* • 15**	`	.04 .04 . Bignificant at the Bignificant at the Per cent of the var	
PATH COEFTCIENTS	73** 13** 16**	8.		ula- e	
				Cumula- tive R2*** .02 * Statis * Statis variab	
	2				

operating through three procedural variables (the probation officer's perception of demeanor, evaluation of prospects for successful probation adjustment, and recommendation for sentence), in determination of the dependent variable: final disposition.

We begin this process by providing the correlation matrix presented in Table XXV. Correlation coefficients (r_{ij}) reported in this Table form the basis for a step-wise multiple regression analysis used in calculating the path coefficients (P_{ij}) reported in Table XXVI.

Directing our attention first to the correlation coefficients reported in Table XXV, we are reminded of the dramatic influence of the probation officer's presentence recommendations: recommendations account for approximately per cent of the variation in final dispositions $(r^{98})^2 =$ 50 (.72) 2 = .52. The salient correlate of recommendation, f in is the probation officer's evaluation, of the turn, offender's success prospects. Success prospects account for 27 per cent of the variation in recommendations $(r^{87})^2 =$.27, Following success prospects in the zero-order strength of their relationship with recommendation are prior record (r^{•3}) 2=.12, offense seriousness (•4) 2=.10, race (r^{\$1}) 2=.06, socio-economic status (182) 2=.06, number of charges $(r^{**})^{2}=.04$, and perceived demeanor $(r^{**})^{2}=.02$. These figures

provide a preliminary impression of the relative importance of the variables included in this analysis.

Our next step is to use the path coefficients reported in Table XXVI to develop a path model of the presentencing process. Path coefficients are selected for representation in this model on the basis of the same criteria used in Chapter IV: (1) attainment of statistical significance at the .01 level⁷, and (2) explanation of more than one per cent of the variation in the dependent variable.,

resulting path model is presented in Figure II. The Causal chains leading to final disposition in this model can be discussed in terms of the three groups of variables involved. Looking first at the procedural variables, a series of moderately strong direct effects are observed. This sequence leads from the probation officer's perception of the defendant's demeanor to perceived prospects for a probation adjustment successful (P^{76=.30}); from this assessment to the recommendation for sentence $(P^{a7}=.38)$; and from recommendation to final disposition (P90=.66). Each of the links in this chain also interprets an indirect effect of a preceding variable on , a variable that follows. For example, probation officers perceptions of success prospects have a relatively strong indirect effect on final disposition. This indirect relationship is mediated by the



intervening influence of the probation officers' recommendations for sentence. Thus, when the path coefficients involved are multiplied ($P^{\bullet7}P^{\bullet6}$), the product (.38 X .66) is a measure of the strength of the indirect effect: .25. This finding indicates that probation officers' recommendations are the important intervening link in translating their perceptions into judicial dis_rositions.

Expanding our attention to legal variables in the model, we encounter several important relationships. Pirst, the prior record of the offender has both a direct and indirect effect on the recommendation for Sentence. The direct effect of prior record on recommendation (P®3) is .13. The indirect effect is equal in strength and operates through the probation officer's perception of the prospects for a successful probation adjustment (P73P87=.13). In short, the probation officer seems to use past performance as a predictor of future outcomes. The defendant's offense and the number of charges against him also influence directly the probation officer's recommendation (P**=.22; P*5=.13).

Our attention turns finally to the rather complex role of extra-legal variables in the presentencing process. To simplify this discussion, we will focus on the role of race, treating socio-economic status as an intervening variable.

Race has both a direct (P⁸¹=.15) and indirect effect on the recommendation for sentence. Although neither of these effects taken separately is strong, taken together they are of interest and concern.

The <u>indirect</u> effect of race on recommendation has legal, extra-legal, and procedural components. Among legal considerations, the number of charges, prior record, and the instant offense all play an intervening role. The influence of each of these variables is indicated in the equations that follow:

(1)	P51 P85	=016	(race > number of charges >
- 13 - 17 1	P31 P83	= .023	(race + prior record + recommendation
(3)	P31P73P87	023	(race > priors record >
(4)	p 21p42p84	= .004	(race () Socio-economic -
			offense + recommendation)

The sum of these indirect effects is .034; legal variables, then, mediate in a small way the relationship between race and recommendation.

Socio-economic status, perception of demeanor, and perceived prospects for successful probation adjustment mediate further the relationship between race and recommendation. Three equations reveal the influence of these variables:

(1) P71pe7 = .046 (race + success prospects + recommendation)
(2) P21p72pe7 = .608 (race + socio-economic status +

(3) p21p62p76p87 = .001 (race + socio-economic status + demeanor + recommendation)

The sum of the indirect effects represented by these equations is .054. This figure added to the direct effect of race on recommendation, indicates a total effect, <u>exclusive</u> <u>of legal considerations</u>, of .20.8 Race, then, does have a modest direct and indirect effect on recommendations for sentence.

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

Findings reported in the preceding pages indicate that the formation of presentence recommendations is àn important, but complex, process. Preliminary data reported in Table XXV suggested 🐲 that procedural variables, specifically the probation officer's recommendation and his evaluation of the offender's prospects for a successful probation adjustment, predominate as influences in the presentencing process. Two legal variables, offense seriousness and prior record, also appeared to exert an influence in the formation of recommendations; the extralegal variables, race and socio-economic status, seemed to have somewhat less influence. Finally, the number of charges and perceived demeanor appeared initially to be of minor consequence.

The path analysis summarized in Figure II confirmed

many of these impressions. The core part of the path model illustrated the role of recommendation, success prospects, prior record, and offense seriousness. In contrast with the impression conveyed by the initial data, however, perceived demeanor was revealed to have a modest indirect influence on recommendation. This variable operated through the probation officer's evaluation of the offender's success prospects. Finally, the related influences of race and socio-economic status remained modest, but stubborn, in their apparent causal influence (i.e., legal variables could not be shown to mediate a large part of the original relationships). It is of interest to note, however, that some part of the small influence of race socio-economic and status on recommendation is mediated by the probation efficer's 📢 evaluation of the offender's prospects for success on probation.

116

There is some, indication in these findings that a pessimistic "group image" of the Native and poor offender influences the probation officers' recommendations. Pollowup studies of probation, suggest the foundation of this group image: Native and lower socio-economic status offenders recidivate far more frequently than their non-Native and higher socio-economic status counterparts (Bricker, 1973; Landis et al., 1969). In short, there is a discomforting actuarial basis for pessimism in the probation officers'

estimations of the probationary risks posed by such offenders. Insofar as the probation officer is held accountable for recidivism associated With his recommendations, it should perhaps not come as a surprise that this consideration operates to some extent in his deliberations. Future research should, however, remain sensitive to the possibility that the probation officer's projection of success prospects may have a self-fulfilling effect. These findings also encourage the search for alternatives to imprisonment that would minimize the risks of probation, while reducing the social and economic costs of incarceration. We will return to these considerations in the following chapters of this thesis.

FOOTNOTES

Por a review of studies of the effectiveness of probation, see Hood and Sparks (1970:Chapter 6). For a brief discussion of the use of presentence reports in a Canadian province, see Hogarth (1971:237-243;246-265).

²For example, Kalven and Zeisel's classic study of <u>The</u> <u>American</u> <u>Jury</u> used as data information collected from approximately one third of the respondents initially contacted (1960:36).

³Guttman scales have two distinguishing characteristics. Pirst, they are unidimensional: the component items all measure movement toward or away from the same single underlying object. Second, they are cumulative: the component items are ordered in "difficulty" such that respondents who react positively to a difficult item will with few exceptions react similarly to less difficult items

•For a discussion of these statistics, see Nie (1970:201). A general guideline to the interpretation of the coefficient of reproducibility is that a value of .9 or higher is necessary to indicate a valid scale; the coefficient of scalability should be higher than .6 if the scale is to be considered unidimensional and cumulative.

⁵The response options are indicated in Table XXIII. The function of a Likert-tyle scale is to guage the subject's intensity of response on a range between two extremes (e.g., wery favorable-very unfavorable).

•Although in this jurisdiction it is not the practice o <u>formally</u> provide a recommendation for sentence, this occumendation may nonetheless be offered by <u>informal</u> means.

7The P-test is used as the test of significance. For a used of this test, see Blalock (1960:259-261).

This figure is rounded to two places.



119

ø

INCARCERATION AND TREATMENT: THE SOCIAL

CONSEQUENCES OF SENTENCING.

INCARCERATION AND TREATHENT: THE SOCIAL CONSEQUENCES OF SENTENCING

With good reason, inca peration is a penalty of last resort. Discussions imprisonment seldom note of the infrequency with which incarceration is imposed as a primary sentencing option. The sample of cases drawn from the Crown Prosecutor's Office in the City of Edmonton provides an appropriate example. Incarceration, without the option of payment or probation, was the sentence imposed in less fine than ten per cent of the cases considered. Similarly absent many miscussions is an indication of the major reason from why the use of incarceration is restricted: the economic cost of imprisonment is prohibitive. At present standards, it costs up to thirty dollars a day to incarcerate a single offender (Bricker, 1973). These facts provide a context for the analysis of incarceration and treatment that follows.

THE SAMPLE

The sample of incarcerated offenders was collected by visiting the five largest correctional institutions operated by the Province of Alberta. Offenders serving time in these institutions do so in one of two ways: (1) they are sentenced directly to prison, or (2) they are incarcerated in default of fine payments. The analysis that follows is designed to investigate the relationship of race to

imprisonment in both of these circumstances. Attention is also given to the treatment received following imprisonment.

The sample consists of the cases of all offenders sentenced and admitted to the five provincial institutions during a two month period, from February 15 to April 15, 1973.¹ Information relating to each case was abstracted by the researcher and an assistant from one thousand inmate files, and recorded on the data collection instrument presented in Appendix III. As in previous chapters, the offender was the unit of analysis. In order to treat the offender as the unit of analysis, it was necessary to select the salient charge involved in each case. This was accomplished by choosing the offense assigned the most severe sentence (cf. Green, 1961).

ANALYSIS OF THE DATA

Analysis of the data takes place in four stages, involving four dependent variables: (1) length of imprisonment, (2) option of fine payment, (3) amount of fine, and (1) type of institutional confinement. Nine variables considered in the various stages of the analysis are presented in Table XXVII.

Information relating to each of the nine variables was recorded from the inmate files and coded as indicated in the

TABLE MATII: TARIABLES IN THE INCARCERATION AND TREATMENT ANALYSIS Notation Variable. Scale 1 X I Race Phite (1) Indian (2) C Metis Prior Convictions XS. None (1) 1-5 (2) 6-10 (3) 11 or more (4) ХJ legal Sericusness 6 Honths# (1) 7 Years of Offerse (mea-(6) 18 Months (2) 10 Years sured as maximum (7) 2 Years 14 Years (3) imprisonment . (8) 3 Tears (4) Life or allowable by 5 Years (5) Death statute) (9) Legal Seriousness 14 \$100 of Offense (mea-(1) \$200 (2) (3) sured as maximum \$500 fine allowable by \$1000 (4) statute) Xs Number of Charges 1-10 charges Xe Length of 1-1000 days in 50 day intervals Imprisonment 77 Amount of Fine 1-1000 dollars in 50 dollar S intervals. 1. **Cption of Fine** No Fine Option (1) Faysent Fine Option (2) 19 Type of Institutional Open Institution (1) Confinement Closed Institution (2)

122

à cr

*Six sonths imprisonment is the maximum penalty allowable for conviction on a summary offense. The remaining maximum penalties listed in this scale involve convictions for indictable offenses.

Table. For ex the racial background (X1) of an offender was indicated as (1) white or (2) Indian or Metis on the basis of designation as such in the file. Similarly, the number of prior convictions (X2), number of current charges (X^5) , the length of imprisonment (X^6) , amount of fine (X^7) , and option of fine payment (X^8) were taken directly from the inmate records. The type of institutional confinement (X°) was indicated on the basis of the specific institution to which the offender was assigned. Thus, four of the institutions included in the sample are of the conventional "closed" variety, while the fifth (i.e., Belmont) is specifically oriented to the treatment of alcohol offenders' in an "open" environment. Finally, offense seriousness was ranked independently on the basis of the maximum length of imprisonment (X^3) and amount of fine (X^4) allowable by statute for the offense involved.

123

In stages one and three of the analysis, involving the interval dependent variables length of imprisonment and amount of fine, the technique utilized is step-wise multiple regression. Racial background is treated as a "dummy variable" in both instances, while the remaining ordinal measures are treated as interval scales. This strategy follows from the discussion presented in Chapter Three.

In the second and fourth stages of the analysis,

involving the dichotomized dependent variables option of fine payment and type of institutional confinement, tabular techniques are employed. The statistical measures applied are the chi square (X^2) test of significance and Goodman and Kruskal's gamma $(\gamma)^2$. A description of the analysis follows.

LENGTH OF IMPRISONMENT

 \geq

The analysis begins by considering the length of the sentences received by offenders incarcerated in the five. provincial institutions. Correlation and path coefficients relating the variables involved are recorded on the right and left hand side of the diagonal that divides Table **IXVIII.** Thus, correlation coefficients (r_{ij}) relating racial background (X^1) , number of prior convictions (X^2) , offense seriousness (X^3) , number of current charges (X^5) , and the length of imprisonment (X*) are presented to the right of the diagonal that divides this Table. This matrix of correlation coefficients forms the basis for the calculation of the standardized regression coefficients, or path coefficients (P:;), recorded to the left of the diagonal in Table XXVIII. Finally, path coefficients are selected from this matrix for the path diagram presented in Figure III on basis of two criteria: (1) attainment of statistical the significance at the .01 level³, and (2) explanation of more than one per cent of the variation in the endogenous

CORRIATION AND PATH CORFFICIENTS FOR LENGTH OF IMPRISONMENT CORRIATION AND PATH CORFFICIENTS FOR LENGTH OF IMPRISONMENT COMMULATION CONFICIENTS FOR LENGTH OF IMPLATE COMMULATION CONFILTENTS FOR LENGTH OF IMPLATE X1 X2 X3 X4					XX ALAAT	*ITIAXX		~
X1X2X3X4X4Cumulatixxxxxxxx	io C				ANALYS	FOR LENGTH	IM PRISONMEN1	
<pre>X1 X2 X3 X5 X Y0 Cumulati X1 292810230 X229*05 .01 .04 .09 X329* .0305 .70 .08 X329** .0311 .04 X129** .0311 .01 X510** .02 .0311 .01 X666* .09* .68** .07*50 21. Correlation ccefficients are listed to the right of diagonal, with the dependent variables indicated by r X6 diagonal, with the dependent variables indicated diagonal, with the dependent variables indicated by r Statistically significant at the .01 level. Statistically significant at the .01 level. * Statistically significant at the .01 level. * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *</pre>		1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	.	orrelat		afficients		
 x x29281023 x29*05 .01 .04 .09 x29** .0305 .70 .08 x29** .0311 .04 .01 x10** .02 .0311 .01 x05* .68** .07*15 x05* .09* .07*15 x05* .09* .07*15 x05* .03 x 11 .01 x05* .03 x 11 .01 x05 x11 x11 x11 x05 x11 x	Ω,	~	X	n ×	9 ×	•	Cumulativ R ²	0
<pre>x* .29*05 .01 .04 .09 x329** .0305 .70 .06 x329** .0305 .70 .06 x510** .02 .0311 .01 x666* .09* .68** .07*11 .01 x666* .09* .68** .07*13 correlation ccefficients are listed to the left of diagonal, with the dependent variables indicated diagonal, with the dependent variables indicated by r diagonal, with the dependent variables indicated by r statistically significant at the .01 level. Statistically significant at the .01 level, and explains more than one per cent of the variation in the dependent variable.</pre>		•	• 33	- 28	- 10	• 23		
 X³29** .0305 .70 .08 X⁵10** .02 .0311 .01 X⁶66* .09* .68** .07*11 .01 X⁶66* .09* .68** .07*10 .07*01 .07*	и Х С о о	* 6 N •		• • 0 0	•	•04	80 •	• •
 X^a10** .02 .0311 .01 X^b66* .09* .68** .07*11 .05 X^b66* .09* .68** .07*50 QTE: Correlation ccefficients are listed to the right of diagonal, with the dependent variables indicated column. Fath ccefficients are listed to the left of diagonal, with the dependent variables indicated by r statistically significant at the .01 level. Statistically significant at the .01 level. 		** 67 • •	°U3		• 0	• 70	80.	
 X6 (6* .09* .68** .07*	*	• • •	• 0 3	• 03	-	•11	.01	
 QIE: Correlation ccefficients are listed to the right of diagonal, with the dependent variables indicated column. Fath ccefficients are listed to the left of diagonal, with the dependent variables indicated by r N=999. Statistically significant at the .01 level. 		÷ 00 1	* 60 •	• 68#	• 0.7*			
<pre>Statistically significant at the .01 * Statistically significant at the .01 and explains more than one per cent o variation in the dependent variable.</pre>		Correlat. diagonal column. diagonal N=999.	ion coe Fath co vith	afficter th the cefficte the d	its are depen ints are lepender	isted to the variability variables	H S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	4443
		tisticall tisticall explains iation in	sign sign bed	دىدىك ∵	0 D	· · · · · ·		ан 1997 — 1997

 \bigcirc

•. ••

125

}

À

variable.

The path diagram presented in Figure III exposes popular myth about the sentencing of Native offenders. In spite of the disproportionate presence of Native persons in federal and provincial prisons, it has often been incongruously argued that the courts treat Indian and Metis offenders with differential leniency (e.g., Canadian Corrections Association, 1967) . A misleading basis for this belief exists in the zero-order relationship between racial background and kength of sentence; thus, table XXVIII indicates a moderately strong, inverse relationship between the two variables ($r^{61}=-.23$), with Native persons receiving the shorter sentences. However; the path coefficient linking race to sentence (P⁶¹=-.06) indicates that the relationship is mediated by other variables. Employing Land's (1969). formula for the calculation of total indirect effects (TIE=r - p), we can estimate that race has an <u>indirect</u> effect on sentence of -. 17.

The path diagram presented in Figure III indicates that the relationship between race and sentence is mediated by the seriousness of the offense charged. Operating through offense seriousness, race has an indirect causal effect on sentence ($P^{31}P^{63}$) of -.21.4 Expressed verbally, it is the differential seriousness of the crimes charged against white



and Native offenders that produces the "disparity" in the sentences received. In short, Native Persons are primarily charged with minor offenses, and they tend as a result to receive shorter sentences. This finding may help to dispel an apparent paradox that has confused discussions of the sentencing of Indian and Metis offenders.

THE OPTION OF FINE PAYMENT

Having failed to discover anything in the length of prison sentences given to Indian and Metis offenders that would explain their disproportionate presence in the prison population, our attention is directed next to the use of fine options in sentencing. Because the option of fine payment represents a dichotomized dependent variable, and because we anticipated the possibility of interaction between the independent variables involved, a decision was made to utilize tabular techniques in this phase of our analysis. Our first concern was to determine what proportions of the two racial groups were serving prison sentences in default of fine payments.

Table XXIX reveals a rather striking finding: incarceration of Native Persons for forfeiture of fine payment is nearly <u>double</u> the rate for whites. Thus, Table XXIX indicates that nearly <u>two thirds</u> of the Indian and Metis offenders in the sample were serving sentences
	AND OFTICN	OF FINE	PAYMENT
		Fine Option	
R R R	No Fine Option	Fine Cption	Row Total
White	65•7% (394)	34.35 (206)	60.2% (600)
Indian & Metis	35.6% (141)	64.4% (255)	39.8% (396)
Column Total	(535)	(461)	966
Chi Sguare P.001	6 = 85.50	•	

TABLE XXIX:

CROSS-CLASSIFICATION OF RACIAL STATUS

involving a default in the payment of fines. In contrast, slightly more than <u>one third</u> of the white offenders had failed to take advantage of a fine option. The alarming implication is that a salient factor in the racial composition of this sample is the tendency of Indian and Metis offenders to serve time in prison in lieu of the payment of fines.⁵ The relationship suggesting this conclusion is significant at the .001 level, with gamma equal to .55.

There was an expectation in planning the analysis that the tendency to default in the payment of fines would be characteristic of a particular type of offender. Table XXX, involving a control for the type of offense and the number of prior convictions, reveals that this is indeed the case. Inspection of the Table indicates that the relationship between race and option of fine payment is strongest for summary offenders who have previously been convicted. In this instance, gamma reaches a value of .62, a finding that is statistically significants at the .001 level.

The pattern observed seems to be one of repeated involvement in summary offenses, resulting in sentencing options for fine or imprisonment, followed by racial differences in default and incarceration. Our next interest was in determining the link between this pattern and

TABLE XXX

CEOSS-CLASSIFICATION OF RACIAL STATUS BY OPTION OF FINE PAYMENT,

CONTROLLING FOR OFFENSE AND PRIOR RECORD

Offense and Prior Record

Indictable offense, 248 No Prior Convictions Prior Convictions Chi Square = 1.49 P < .30 Gamma = .23 Option Fine 17.9% 12.15 (11) () () No Fine Option 87.9<u>*</u> (218) 82.1**X** (78) Indictable Offense, * 84 Fine Option Chi Square = .32 P < .30 Gamma = -.46 21.4% 9.15 No Fine Option 78.6**%** (66) 30.9% (01) 85.8% (186) 219 **z**, . (72) 123 Chi Square = 30.74 P < .001 No Prior Convictions Prior Convictions Summary Offense, Option 58.5% No FINe Fine Option 14.25 (31) 41.5% Ganaa (12) 42 z 76 Chi Square = 1.59 Summary Offense, Option 71.15 Fine 83.3% (35) (54) Gamma = .34 No Fine Option 28.95 16.7**X** (7) (22) Indian 6 Metis White

* .23

involvement in problems of alcohol abuse.

Each offender incarcerated in a provincial institution is ranked on admission either "temperate" or as. "intemperate" in his use of alcohol. While this ranking probably is biased in the direction of underestimation, it nonetheless provides a rough indication of the distribution of alcohol abuse. When this measure of alcohol abuse is cross-classified with race, the results indicate that 24.0 per cent of the white offenders (N=141) and 47.6 per control Indian and Metis offenders (N=185) have drink the problems. In short, drinking problems are nearly twice as common among Native offenders as they are among white offenders. Table XXXI takes this finding into account by cross-classifying racial status and option of fine payment, while controlling for alcohol use and prior record. Inspection of this Table reveals that the relationship between race and option of fine payment is strongest for "intemperate" drinkers who have previously been convicted (Gamma=.73;P<.001). In sum, Indian and Metis offenders, significantly more often than whites, seem to become entrapped in the "revolving door" of incarceration that punctuates the life of the alcohol offender.

THE AMOUNT OF FINE

Given the racial differences observed in the payment of



TABLE XXXII

CROSS-CLASSIFICATION OF AACIAL STATUS AND OFTION OF FINE PAYMENT, CONTROLLING FOR ALCOHOL USE AND PRIOR RECORD

Alcohol Use and Prior Record

Rade

ntemperate,	Tior Convictions	otion Option .68 22.05 ine	5) (24)	(57) (104) Chi Square = 45.57
Intemperate, No Prior Convictions	No Fine Fine N No	51.6% 48.4% 31 78	Zadian 34.2% 65.8% 38 35.5% 64.5% 166 26.3% 73.7% 19 35.4% 64.6% 16.	14 394850 2314 (5 A
Temperate, Prior Convictions	No Fine Fine N Option Option	67.03 33.C% 297 (199) (98)	35.5% 64.5% 166 (59) (107)	Chi Square = 41.45 Chi Square = 2:14
No Prior Convictions	No 7100 7100 M Option Option	53.4% 46.6% 148 (79) (69)	34.2% 65.8% 36 (13) (25) 38	Chi Square - 3.71 P < .001 Gama37
		441 to	Indian 8 Metis	

133

Ganag

3

Gabes

Cumulative ě t 30H 60 00 N 64 m O 0 7 0 хq CORRELATION AND PATH COEFFICIENTS FOR FINE ANALYSIS cated 4073 0 th with the dependent variables Correlation Coefficients e listed level . 22 <u>8</u> . · liste Ó de pendent column. Path coefficients ar Correlation coefficients are Statistically significant at the the .59** -.04 significant at the acre than one **** - . . . -.33 • uith -.25# . 29 N × 90. - - diagonal. diagonal, N=439. 29++ *Statisticall -, 28# explains -.07 -. 07 ž X I TON

TABLE XXXII:

134

Cen

Der

Variab]

the dependent

fines, questions naturally emerge regarding the <u>amount</u> of the fines charged offenders from the two groups involved. For example, "Do Native Persons receive higher, lower, or approximately the same fines as white offenders?"

Correlation and path coefficients relating Tacial background (X^1) , prior convictions (X^2) , offense seriousness (X^4) , number of changes (X^5) , and amount of fine (X^7) are reported in Table XXXII. Path coefficients were selected from this Table for the path diagram presented in Figure IV on the basis of two criteria previously discussed: (1) attainment of statistical significance at the .01 level, and (2) explanation of more than one per cent of the variation in the endogenous variable.

As in the case of length of sentence, the zero-order relationship between racial background and amount of fine $(r^{71}=-.27)$ misleadingly suggests that Indian and Metis offenders receive favored judicial treatment. However, looking to the path diagram presented in Figure IV, we see that the relationship between race and amount of fine is mediated by offense seriousness. Similarly, while racial background is linked to number of prior convictions, the effect of the latter variable on amount of fine is mediated by offense seriousness.⁶ Thus, the causal indirect effect of racial background on the amount of fine (P21P+2P7+ + P+1P7+)

Ş.



is -.21. Expressed verbally, the effect of race and prior convictions on the amount of fine imposed 'is "interpreted" by the seriousness of the offense charged. In different terms, Native background does not significantly influence, either a lenient or punitive direction, the amount of in fine imposed, when legal variables are controlled.

Ej.

TREATMENT FOLLOWING INCARCERATION

In the final part of our analysis, we were concerned with the type of treatment received by the incarcerated offender. The dependent variable in this phase of OUE discussion is assignment to an "open" versus "closed" institution. The open institutional setting involves a program primarily designed for the alcohol offender; the closed institutions offer a more rigid and conventional set of programs.

Assignment to a particular institution involves three factors: (1) the recommendation of the sentencing judge, (2) the expressed interest interest of the offender, and (3) the consent of correctional authorities. Immediately follwing sentencing, regardless of judicial recommendation, the offender is assigned to one of the four closed provincial institutions. Within several weeks following this initial assignment, contingent either on judicial recommendation or inmate request, a prison classification officer interviews

the offender and evaluates the merits of referral to the open institution. The results of this referral process are the basis of the analysis that follows.

Our first concern was to determine the proportions of the two racial groups who received treatment in the open institution. The answer to this question failed markedly to distinguish the two groups: 8.9 per cent (N=53) of the white offenders and 4.8 per cent (N=19) of the Indian and Metis offenders were referred to the open institution during the period considered. However, the reader will recall from an earlier section that the "target population" of problem drinkers is nearly twice as large among Native offenders as it is among white offenders. A more meaningful approach to the question, then, requires that we adjust for the extent of the alcohol problem in the two groups involved.

Table XXXIII represents a control for the occurrence of alcohol abuse. The left hand section of this Table reassuringly indicates that "temperate" drinkers of either group seldom receive treatment in the open institution?. A notable disparity, however, appears in the right hand section of the Table. Among "intemperate" drinkers, 22.0 per cent of the white offenders and 8.1 per cent of the Indian and Metis offenders are receiving treatment in the open institution. Controlling for the relative presence of a

TABLE XXXIII:

IROPORTION OF NATIVE AND WHITE OFFENDERS RECEIVING TREATMENT IN

85 Open Institution OPEN AND CLOSED INSTITUTIONS, WITH ALCOHOL USE CONTROLLED 22.0X (31) 8.13 11.60 (15) Intemperate Institution Chi Squar 00 Closed Ganna 78.05 91.9% 1100 (1.70) <u>.</u> Alcohol Use さたさ 203 table is sufficient to indicat the measures are not small number of reported for this table beference for Institution culation of bottom right open 4.7X tbe the Institution Statistical percentage Temperat cases in band cell CAUSE OF closed 99.5**3** (202) 423] 95.3 6 Metia Indian White Bace

139

the veakness of the relationshi

target population, then, there is some tendency for white offenders more frequently to receive the presumed benefits of life in the open institution.

are three plausible explanations for There the situation described. First, judges may less often recommend referral of Native offenders to the open institution. Second, Native offenders may less often seek and accept such referrals. Third, correctional personel may less often consent to the transfer of Native offenders. The three possibilities described are certainly not **mutually** exclusive, and in fact may be mutually supportive. Thus, it may be mutually agreed among the three parties involved that, the open institutional setting is less beneficial for Native than for white offenders. This proposition suggests the possibility that alternative treatment opportunities for Native offenders may be desirable.

SCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

Findings reported in the preceding sections have several implications. Focusing attention first on the role of race in the length of sentences received, data were presented indicating that although Indian and Metis offenders tend to receive shorter sentences, this pattern is largely explained by the group's disproportionate involvement in minor summary offenses. This aspect of our

analysis, then, describes sentencing practices as conforming with legal requirements and as being free from extra-legal distortions. In particular, the popular belief that Native offenders receive differentially <u>lenient</u> treatment from the courts is not supported by this phase of our analysis.

A second part of the analysis concentrated on the use of fines in sentencing. It was here that the most striking finding appeared: <u>nearly two thirds of the Indian and Metis</u> <u>offenders who entered prison over the two month period did</u> <u>so in default of the payment of fines</u>. This figure was almost twice that of white offenders in the sample. Further analysis linked this pattern with the disproportionate, and repetitious, involvement of Native Persons in summary offenses and related problems of alcohol abuse.

The third part of our analysis involved the amount of the fines received by offenders of white and Indian background. Findings reported in this section paralled those of the first phase of the analysis. Thus, although Native persons tend to receive smaller fines, this is not a concession to disadvantaged circumstances or an expression of paternalistic leniency; rather it is a product of the offenders' involvement in minor offenses. In different terms, when legal variables are controlled, the fines imposed on Indian and Metis offenders approximate those

imposed on whites.

The final phase of the analysis involved the treatments received by offenders following incarceration. The results of referrals to an open institution concentrating on the treatment of alcoholism were analyzed. When racial differences in rates of alcohol abuse were controlled, a disparity in the frequency of Native referrals was observed. In short, the presence of Indian and⁹Metis offenders in the open institutional setting under-represented the occurrénce of drinking problems among members of this group.

Pindings reported in this Chapter suggest the possible utility of alternative strategies of response to the offense patterns of Native persons. Among the alternatives to current policy that have recently received attention are: (1) the development of a progressive, income-related fine system, (2) the use of Native court workers to negotiate manageable fine arrangements, and (3) the establishment of Native-operated, community-based, detoxification and treatment centers. Attention to the potential benefits of these developments is continued in the final sections of the concluding chapter to this thesis.

FOOTNOTES

¹Offenders remanded to provincial institutions while awaiting sentence were not included in this sample.

²For a discussion of the chi square test of significance, see Blalock (1960:212-225). For a discussion of gamma, and its proportional-reduction-in-error (PRE) interpretation, see Costner (1965).

³The F-test is used as the test of significance. For a discussion of this test, see Blalock (1960:266-269).

*For a discussion of the distinction between causal and non-causal indirect effects, see Finney (1972).

⁵It is plausible to suggest that forfiture of fine payment represents a rational response to the circumstances of environment and employment that characterize the winter months included in this sample.

⁶Intuitively, the reader may have initial difficulty in understanding the negative relationship between the number of prior convictions and offense seriousness. However, when the problem of alcohol involvement is considered, the pattern will more easily be understood. In short, alcohol offenders are repetitiously involved, in a "revolving door" fashion, in minor offenses.

7Inspection of the data revealed that such persons were usually drug offenders receiving treatment in the open

CHAPTER VII:

144

CRIMINAL JUSTICE RECONSIDERED: A REMEMBRANCE OF CAUSES PAST

ş

CRIMINAL JUSTICE RECONSIDERED: A REMEMBRANCE OF CAUSES PAST

The explanations of crime are numerous. There are periods, however, when a particular type of explanation will predominate. We live in such a period, and the early nineteen-sixties were similar in this regard. In retrospect, the oversights of a unidimensional thought-way seem clear. We can recall the misplaced optimism of a style of thought that encouraged a "War on Poverty"; we can recognize the presumption of our efforts to create "Great", or even "Just", societies. There were, hopefully, lessons in these experiences.

Marvin Wolfgang summarized the thoughts of leading criminologists during the early sixties: "Although there are important differences among..: writers, their dominant themes are similar: There are values in [North] American society which emphasize the goals of (mostly material) success. Because the means to achieve these goals are not available to all in equal measure, many people fall prey to feelings of anxiety and dispair which may be expressed in forms of deviance and delinguency" (1966:65). Most of us foresaw a solution to our difficulties: "... as we expand... choices of work and residence; travel and leisure, school and profession, we will reduce the inequity and increase

participation. Although no firm prediction can be made, both changes should cause a decline in crime" (<u>Ibid</u>.: 67). We were hopeful: "We can now afford to be more optimistic because we are coming to recognize that some of the forces leading to crime and delinquency may be subject to control" (Ibid.: 69).

Few would dispute the conclusion that time has provided a discouraging test of our thoughts. Thus, most of us have been forced to revise our expectations. Some revisionists have gone so far as to revise our theories. The popularity of the new explanations have earned them several titles: the societal reactions approach, the philosophy of the underdog, and the labelling perspective. These new sociological explanations again share a dominant theme: the causes of crime lie not in the actor himself, but in the reactors' responses to him. Emphasized in this point of view are the activities of the responding agencies of criminal control.

One objection to the new explanations of crime is that they are again partial. In emphasizing the societal response, they often ignore the antecedent experiences of the persons involved. One result is a new, and still misleading, optimism about the malleability of the circumstances associated with crime (cf. Nettler, 1974; Hagan, 1972; 1973a; 1973b). A second result is a new

interest in criminal justice research. We will argue that some of this research is based in misconceptions about the process of criminal justice.

ON THE USE AND ABUSE OF DISCRETION

Modern discussions of criminal justice customarily begin by documenting the wide ranges of discretion given to various agencies of criminal control. For example, we are reminded of the wast discretionary powers given to judges for the determination of minimum and maximum sentences. It is observed, with some reason, that such discretion leads to variation in sentencing. This was, of course, one intention of revising the rigid penal statutes of the past. Modern jurists wished to fit the punishment not only to the act, but also to the actor. When "reasonable" men agree on the mitigating circumstances that legitimize variation in sentencing, the use of discretion is just that: the quality of being discreet. When "wise" men disagree, however, the of disparity emerges: we become concerned with issue inequality or incongruity intreatment. Hodern criminologists often speak as if the relationship between discretion and disparity were obviously linear and certainly quite strong. Yet this author has not been able to locate any empirical evidence adduced to support this assumption.

ò

Beyond this, the "termo"disparity" is used promiscuously

discussions of sentencing. For example, we speak with °in equal currency of disparities in rates of incarceration between <u>nations</u>, in the length of prison terms between states and provinces, and in the use of probation between judges. The reader will note that each of these applications of the term has in common a reference to an aggregated unit of analysis. However, to confuse the picture further, the term "disparity" is used also to describe variation in the septences received by different types of offenders. Looseness in the use of the term encourages a carelesSness in its interpretation. Thus it is a common error to identify disparities between units of analysis with the disparities that may or may not occur within them. Clearly, that judges in jurisdication "A" systematically impose longer sentences than judges in invisdiction "B", says nothing about the treatment of mino, y group offenders in either context. Stated in general terms, there is no logical connection between interorganizational variation and <u>intra-</u> organizational bias. Yet, this distinction is consistently ignored in discussions that t the bureaucratization of Criminal justice to rac .nd class discrimination in judicial decision-making. The importance of the distinction lies in the probability that variation between organizations is much more frequent than differential sentencing within then.2

148

Ø

In the end, what we really need to know is how much extra-legal attributes like race and social class position contribute to variation in sentencing. We attempted a partial answer to this question in Chapter Two, with a review of twenty American studies of extra-legal attributes and criminal sentencing. The results of this review were instructive: instances where race, social class, age, or sex explained more than five per cent of the variation in sentencing were rare. This was particularly the case in those studies where legal variables were held constant. There Vere several important exceptions to this generalization, specifically involving the use of capital punishment by juries. These exceptional findings underline the importance of maintaining a vigilant concern for equal 'treatment before the law. At the same time, however, the more general answer to the guestion "how much?" challenges a viewpoint that elevates factors like differential sentencing to a position of prominence among those variables thought to be productive of "criminality."

BARGAIN JUSTICE REAPPRAISED

A second issue that surrounds the process of criminal justice involves the transactions that are a part of criminal prosecution. Sociologists often adopt a rather puritanical attitude toward plea bargaining and charge negotiation. In these discussions, the bargained F frequently assumes the characteristics of a traumatic loss of innocence for the unprotected defendant. Purther, the act is often seen as degrading, not only for those who Participate in the bargaining, but also for a system that respects due process and the ideal of adversary justice. There are, however, oversights associated with this set of attitudes.

The pressures that surround the process of criminal prosecution have the character of a "double bind." Guardians of civil liberties, for equally valid if not mutually accommodative reasons, insist on the swift and expeditious resolution of cases, while at the same time demanding the time-consuming properties of adversary proceedings. The former goal, augmented by bureaucratic demands for efficiency, is customarily assumed to take official priority over any concern for due process. This corrupted form of the bureaucratic ethic has most frequently been cited in the United States (Blumberg, 1967a; Chambliss and Seidman, 1971). Yet, in fairness, it should be noted that the United States accounts for approximately eithty per cent of the world's criminal jury trials (Kalven and Zeisel, 1966).

It cannot, however, be denied that bargain justice is an 4 established and essential aspect of the social

150

organization of modern criminal justice. What remains at issue is the question of who benefits. Certainly governments benefit in avoiding the further cost and crowding of courtrooms that full adversary procedures would require; but do the defendants not also benefit, and, most importantly, do some benefit more than others? Some criminologists have argued that "bargain justice" is, in effect, a password for "class justice"; a means of exploiting the poor, while protecting the rich. In Chapter Four, we attempted an answer to this guestion by searching out the links between race and class position, and the procedures that lead to charge alteration and final disposition. Findings here indicated that race and socio-economic status were <u>not</u> significantly related to representation by counsel, the type of initial plea, or charge alteration. Further, the links that tied race and socio-economic status to prosecution and sentencing were of a legalistic `wariety: offense seriousness, number of charges, and prior convictions. Thus, although counsel, plea and charge alteration were all important to final disposition, these factors were not race or class-connected. The possibility remains that bargain justice is socially unbiased.

GROUP IMAGES AND GROUP-LINKED BEHAVIORS

A third source of concern about the process of criminal

justice involves the role of the probation officer, during the presentencing process, in determining the recommendation for sentence. We reported in Chapter Pive, that among those cases where presentence reports were prepared, the recommendation for sentence alone accounted for more than half of the variation in the sentences imposed. A concern has been that unfavorable group images, disparagingly known as social stereotypes, may interfere with the manner in which these recommendations are offected.

Findings reported in Chapter Five provided limited support for this concern. For example, the racial background of the offender had a small direct and indirect effect on the recommendation offered. The direct effect of race on recommendation seemed easily interpreted. However, the interpretation of the indirect effects was unclear. Both legal and extra-legal considerations intervened between race and recommendation. Thus, a legal factor operative in the situation was the tendency of Native offenders to have been convicted of previous offenses more often than whites. This, in turn, was related to the probation officer's reduced expectations for successful probation adjustment. In addition, the probation officer's perceptions of race- and class-linked demeanor intervened in the relationship between race and recommendation. These factors operated alone, and in concert, to produce a reduction in favorable

recommendations for Native offenders.

These findings clearly raise concern about the influence of a pessimistic perception of the A Native offender. At the same time, however, one should note the dilemma of the probation officer who is held accountable for the wisdom of his recommendations, as measured by the incidence of recidivism. The data available indicate that Native offenders recidivate on probation at a rate far higher than whites (Bricker, 1973). A hypothesis worthy of further study the possibility is that negative recommendations contribute to this outcome in a selffulfilling manner. However, in lieu of any evidence that negative recommendations do in themselves have this effect, we are faced with the possibility that the pessimistic group image may accurately reflect an enduring set of group-linked behaviors. A resulting estimate of the persistence of such behaviors undermines the ease with which findings reported earlier can be interpreted as discrimination. Commenting on the type of interpretation problem involved, Wolfgang (1974) suggests that the descriptive phrase "differential sentencing" be applied. In either case, the findings reported do encourage the search for alternative responses to Mative offense pattens that avoid the risks of probation, while also avoiding the costs of imprisonment. One such development involves the expanded use of detoxification and

¢ į.

treatment centres. Consideration of such developments has the potential of broadening our approach to some of the problems of criminal justice.

THE HIGH COST OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE: AN ECONOMIC ANSWER TO AN UNPROFITABLE QUESTION

The tendency of the sociologist to trade on the emotions associated with the charge of discrimination has often seemed to preclude a more pragmatic appraisal of the problems of criminal justice in economic terms. The incarceration of offenders, just or unjust, Native or non-Native, is expensive. Thus, when incarceration can be avoided, it is a matter of fiscal importance that can be effectively discussed as such.

For example, in Chapter Six we encountered the alarming finding that nearly two thirds of the Native offenders sentenced and admitted to provincial institutions over a two month period were incarcerated in default of the payment of fines. This rate of Native incarceration following forfeiture in fine payment was nearly twice the figure found for white offenders. When the daily cost of imprisonment is calculated, this represents an enormous expense.

The obvious implication of this finding is the desirability of exploring alternative, more economical, ways

of responding to inability or reluctance to pay fines. Much of this problem involves the offense pattern of the alcohol offender. Additional efforts in the development of detoxification and treatment centres have already been encouraged. Operation of such centres at the community level suggests the possibility of fitting programs to the particular group of offenders involved. The importance of this possibility is underlined by the additional finding in Chapter Six that, proportionally, fewer Native than white offenders with drinking problems beceive treatment in the open institutions provided for this purpose in the Province.

The development of a progressive, income-related fine system, combined with the additional use of Wative court workers to negotiate workable arrangements for fine payment, further holds the hope of reducing the social and economic costs of an expensive problem. However, the experience of the sixties discussed at the outset of this Chapter should forewarn us not to expect either guick or complete solutions to the problems we have described. For example, it is highly doubtful that these alterations in our responses to such problems will lead to the disappearance, or even the reduction, of the behavior patterns involved. Monetheless, such an approach suggests the advantage of economy, combined with the hope of minimizing the unfortunate consequences that an alcoholic life style implies. These would not be

small accomplishments. Our recommendations are thus offered with the hope that they will be consedered, and ultimately implemented, with an appropriate moderation of expectation.

FOOTNOTES

'In contrast with this assumption, it can plausibly be hypothesized that when the range of discretion is greatest, informal norms take over the role of rigid legal requirements in making decision-making inflexible.

²This distinction is also one way of calling attention to two groups of variables that deserve further attention in future sentencing research. The two groups of variables include consideration of the following: (1) the effects of such organizational constraints as case-load sizes, court referral rates, and fluctuations of space in treatment institutions, and (2) the role of such community factors as publicity given to certain types of crimes.





SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bedau, Hugo	
1964	"Death Sentences in New Jersey." Rutgers Law
1965	"Capital Punishment in Oregon construction
	Law Review 45 (December): 1-39.
Blenvenue, Ri	ta M. and A. H. Latif
1973	"The Incidence? of Arrests press
	Indian Ancestry," Paper read of Cundulans OF
	Kingston, Ontario.
Blalock, Hube	
1960	
1961	Social Statistics. New York: McGraw-Hill.
	Variables." American Sociological Review 26:866-
	0/4.
Blumberg, Abr	ahan S
1967a	
1967ь	Criminal Justice. Chicago: Quadrangle Books.
	(January): 15-39.
Bohrnstedt, G	eorge W. and T. Michael Carter
1971	"Rohustness in Deer
	"Robustness in Regression Analysis." in Herbert
	L. Costner (editor), Sociological Methodology 1971. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, Inc.
	JUSSEY DASS, INC.
Boyle, Richard	
1970	"Path Analysis and Ordinal Data." American
	Journal of Sociology 75 (January):461-480.
	(January):401-480.
Bricker, Roy	
1973.	"Adult Probation Research Study." Paper presented
	Anthropology Meetings, Banff, Alberta.
Bullock, Henry	Anthropology Meetings, Banff, Alberta. "Significance of the Racial Factor in the Length of Prison Sentences." Journal of Criminal Law, Criminology, and Police Science 52:441-417
1961 - ("Significance of the Racial Factor in the
	of Prison Sentences." Journal of Crisinal
	Criminology, and Police Science 52:441-417.
.Camilleri, San	
1963	"Theory, Probability, and Induction in Social Research." American Social and Induction
	Research." American Sociological Review 27:170-
4	
	and the 🐒 and 😨 👍 the first definition and the second

178. Canadian Civil Liberties Educational Trust Due Process Safequards and Canadian 1971 Criminal Justice: A One Month Inquiry. Toronto. Canadian Corrections Association 1967 Indians and the Law. Ottawa: Queens Printer. Carter, Robert "The Pre-Sentence Report and the Decision-Making 1967 Process." Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency 4:203-211. Carter, Robert M. and Leslie T. Wilkins "Some Factors in Sentencing Policy." Journal of 1967 Criminal Law, Criminology, and Police Science 58 (December):503-514. Chambliss, William J. 1970 "The Unconstitutionality of Plea Bargaining." Harvard Law Review 83 (6):1387-1411. Chambliss, William J. and Robert B. Seidman Law, Order, and Power. Reading, Massachusettes: 1971 Addison-Wesley Publishing Company. Costner, Herbert L. 1965 "Criteria for Measures of Association." American Sociological Review 30 (June): 341-353. Cousineau, D.F. and J.E. Veevers "Incarceration as a Response to Crime: The Utilization of Canadian Prisons." Canadian 1972 Journal of Criminology and Corrections 14 (January):10-31. 6 . . . Dando, Shigemitsu 1970 "System of Discretionary Prosecution in Japan." American Journal of Comparative Law 18 (3):518-531. Dawson, R.M. and N. Ward 1970 The Government of Canada. Toronto: University of Toronto Press. Pinney, J.M. 1972 "Indirect Causal Effects." Social Methodology and Research 1 (2):175-186.

Papal	160
Forslund, M	orris A.
1969	"Age, Occupation and Conviction Rates of White and Negro Males: A Case Study "
	and Negro Males: A Case, Study." Rocky Mountain
	Social Science Journal 6 (April):141-146.
Friedland,	Martin T
1965	Detention Defense
	Detention Before Trial. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
Garfinkel, H	larold
1949	"Research Note on Inter- and Intra-Racial Homocides." Social Research 27
	Homocides." Social Forces 27:369-381.
Green, Edwar	
1961	Judicial Attitudes in Sentencing. London:
100 %	
1964	"Inter- and Intra-Racial Company and Intra-Racial
S	
1968	
1971	=
ения на страна на ст При на страна на стран	"Research on Disparities." in Leon Radzinowicz
	and Marvin Wolfgang (editors), Grime and Justice, Vol. II, The Criminal in the State of State
	Vol. II, The Criminal in the Arms of the Law. New York: Basic Books.
an an an an Anna an Ann Anna an Anna an	- 2019년 1월 1997년 1 월 1997년 1 월 1997년 1월 1997
Grossman, Br	ian A.
1969	The Prosecutor. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
1970	
	"The Role of the Prosecutor in Canada." American
	Journal of Comparative Law 18 (3): 498-507.
Hagan, John	
1972	"The Ishellis
	"The Labelling Perspective, the Delinquent, and the Police." Canadian Journal the Delinquent, and
	the Police." Canadian Journal of Criminology and Corrections 14 (2):132-165.
1973a	HTabollia (2):132-105.
	"Labelling and Deviance: A Case Study in the
анарана у	Sociology of the Interesting. " Social Problems
1973b	"Conceptual Deficiency
7	Perspective in 'Deviance.'" Criminal Alteractionist
2 · · · ·	(3):383-404. Criminology 11
Hannan Wiel-	
Hannan, Micha 1972	
	Problems of Aggregation and Disagregation in
	Sociological Research. Toronto: Heath and Company.
	A CHERT 1 .

, , ,

Hirschi, Travis and Hanan C. Selvin

•

х V

Delinquency Research: An Appraisal of Analystic 19 Bethods. Hew York Free Press. Hogarth John 19. . Sentencing a: a Human Process. Toronto: University of "oronto Press. Hood, Roger 1962 Sent in Magistrates" Courts: A Study in Variation in Policy. London: Stevens. Hood, Roger and Richard Sparks 1970 Key Issues in Criminology. Wew York: MacGraw-Bill. Hunter, A.A. ·1973 "On the Validity of Measures of Association: The Nomiral-Nominal, Two-by-Two Case." Imerican Journal of Sociology 79 (July):99-109. Jacob, Herbert 1962 "Politics and Criminal Prosecutions in New Orleans." Tulane Studies in Political Science 8 (77):77-97. Jaffary, S. 1963 The Sentencing of Adults in Canada. Toronto: University of Toronto Press. Johnson, Elmer H. 1970 "The Discretionary Powers of the Prosecuting - J. "Attorney in West Germany." American Journal of Comparative Law 18 (3):508-517. Johnson, Elmer H. 1957 "Selective Factors in Capital Punishment." Social Forces 36 (October):165-169. Johnson, Guy 1941 "The Begro and Crime." Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 271:93-104. Judson, Charles J., James J. Pandell, Jack B. Owens, James L. McIntosh, Dale L. Matschullat 1969 "A Study of the California Penalty Jury in Pirst Degree Hurder Cases." Stanford Law Review 21:1297-1497.

Kalven, Harry and Hans Zeisel

1966	The American Jury. Chicago: The University of
	Chicago Press.
Kerlinger, F.	. H .
1964	Foundations of Rehavioral b
	Foundations of Behavioral Research. New York Holt, Rinehart, and Winston.
Kish, Leslie	
4 1969	"Some Statistical Problems in Research Design.
	American Sociological Review 24:331.
Labovitz, San	ford
1967	
	"Some Observations of Measurement an Statistics." Social Person "Contractions" and
	Statistics." Social Porces 46 (December): 151
1969	
	"The Nonutility of Significance Tests: Th Significance of Tests of Significance
	Reconsidered " Pacific Society of Significance
	Reconsidered." Pacific Sociological Review, 1 (Summer):141-148.
1970	"The Assignment of Nu-la
	"The Assignment of Numbers to Bank Orde
	Categories." American Sociological Review 3 (3):515-524.
Lafave, Wayne	R
1970	"The Prosecutoric Discout in the
	"The Prosecutor's Discretion in the United
1	Stares." American Journal Comparative law 14 (3):532-548.
Land, Kenneth	C.
1969	
	"Principles of Path Analysis." in Edgar F. Borgatta (editor) Socialazia."
	Borgatta (editor), Sociological Methodology 1969. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, Inc.
Landis, J., J.	Hercer, and C. Wolff
1969	"Success and Pailure of Adult Probationers in California " Journal of
	Delinguency 6:34-40.
2	
Lemert, Edwin	H. and Judy Rosberg
1948	"The Administration of Justice to Minute
	in Los Angeles County." University of California Publications in Culture
	Al.
Leslie, Larry	L. the second
1972	"Are High Response Passa not
	Surveys?" Socience Research 1 (September): 323-

· : •

, Joseph, Alberta Wahl and Robert M. Carter

1 ., ,

2.0

163 1966 Francisco Project Series. University San of California: School of Criminology. Mackie, Marlene "Arriving at 'Truth' by Definition: The Case of 1973 Stereotype Inaccuracy." Social Problems 20 (4):431-447.Mannheim, Hermann 1968 "Sentencing Revisited." in – Marvin Wolfgang (editor), Crime and Culture. New York: John Wiley and Sons. Martin, Roscoe 1934 The Defendant and Criminal Justice. University of Texas' Bulletin, No. 3437: Bureau of Research in Social Sciences. Martin, J.C., Alan W. Mewett, and Ian Cartwright. 1972 Martin's Annual Criminal Code: 1972. ÷ 4 Agincourt. Ontario: Canada Law Book Limited. Matthews, Victor "Socio-Legal Statistics in Alberta: A Review of 1972 their Availability and Significance." Edmonton, Alberta: Human Resources Research Council. Mead, George Herbert "The Psychology of Punitive Justice." American 1928 Journal of Sociology 23 (5):577-602. Miller, Delbert C. 1970 Handbook of Research Design and · Social Measurement. New York: David Mckay Company, Inc. Miller, Frank W. 1970 Prosecution: The Decision to Charge a Suspect with a Crime. New York: Little Brown. Nagel, Stuart 1969 The Legal Process from a Behavioral Perspective. Homewood, Illinois: The Dorsey Press. Nettler, Gwynn 1970 Explanations. New York: McGraw-Hill Book Company. 1972 "Shifting the Load: Changing Conceptions of Personal Responsibility." American Behavioral Scientist 15 (January-February): 361-379. 1974 Explaining Crime. New York: McGraw-Hill Book Company.

Social Concerns. Forthcoming.

Newman, Donald J. 1956 "PI

1966

"Pleading Guilty for Considerations: A Study of Bargain Justice." Journal of Criminal Law, Criminology, and Police Science 46:780-790. Conviction: The Determination of Guilt or Innocence without Trial. Boston: American Bar Association.

Nie, Norman H., Dale H. Bent, and C. Hadlai Hall 1970 Statistical Package for the Social Sciences. New York: MaGraw-Hill.

Bormandeau, Andre 1972 "Re

"Review: University of Toronto--Centre of Criminology Publications." Canadian Journal of Criminology and Corrections 14 (2):185-193.

Overby, Andrew 1971

"Discrimination Against Minority Groups." in Leon Radzinowicz and Marvin E. Wolfgang (editors), Crime and Justice, Vol. II; The Criminal in the Arms of the Law. New York: Basic Books.

Partington, Donald 1965 ***

"The Incidence of the Death Penalty for Rape in Virginia." Washington and Lee Law Review 22:43-63.

Quinney, Richard 1970 The

The Social Reality of Crime. Boston: Little, Brown and Company.

Reasons, Charles 1972 "C

"Crime and the American Indian." in Howard Bahr (editor), Native Americans Today. New York: Harper and Row.

Robinson, W.S. 1950

"Ecological Correlations and the Behavior of Individuals." American Sociological Review 15:351-357.

Sellin, Thorsten 1928 MT

"The Negro Criminal: A Statistical Note." Annals of the American Academy of Political and State Science 140 (November):52-64.

Selvin, Hanan C.
105 C	
4053	165
1957	"A Critique of Tests of Significance in Survey Research " Amorican Construction
	Research." American Sociological Review 22:519- 527.
Selvin, Hanar	C. and Alan Stuart
1966	"Data Dredging Procedurog in growth
	The American Statistician 20 (3):20-23.
Shannon, J.R.	
1948	"Percentages of Returns of Questionaires in
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	A CPACADIC DUUCATIONS RACEARCH II Januar 1
	Educational Research 42:138-141.
Southorn Bar-	
1969	onal Council
	Race Makes the Difference: An Analysis of Sentence Disparity Among Black and White
	Offenders in Southern Prisons. Atlanta.
Stewart, Omer 1964	
	"Questions Regarding American Indian
	Criminality." Human Organization 23: 61-66.
Sudnow, David	
1965	"Normal Crimes: Sociological Features of the
	Problems 12 (Winter):
Swanton, Joan	
1973	On the Use of Social Science: A Study of
	Interence. Unpublished M A Thorie Di
	University of Alberta
Tompkins, Dort	chy L.
• 1971	Sentencing the Offender. A pill
	University of California at Berkelow Total any.
	of Governmental Studies.
Tarrittin, A.	\mathbf{H}_{\bullet}
	"Review: Sentencing as a Human Process." Canadian
	193. (Hay):190-
Vetri, Dominic	k i politika na sela na
1964	
	"Note: Guilty Plea Bargaining: Compromises by Prosecutors to Secure Guilty Pleas." University of Pennsylvania Law Device Pleas." University
	of Pennsylvania Law Review 112 (April):865-895.
Westermeyer, j	oseph
1973	
	"Indian Powerlessness in Minnesota." Society 10 (March/April):45-52.
, d	

Wolf, Edwin D.

1968

1974

1965 "Abstract of Analysis of Jury Sentencing in Capital Cases: New Jersey: 1937-1961." Rutgers Law Review 19:56-64.

.166

Wolfgang, Marvin E.

1.1

"Race and Crime." in Hugh J. Klare (ed.), Changing Concepts of Crime and its Treatment. New York: Pergamon Press.

"The Social Scientist in Court." Journal Criminal Law and Criminology (Forthcoming). of

Wolfgang, Marvin E., Arlene Kelly, and Hans c. Nolde "Comparisons of Executed and Communted Among Admissions to Death Row." Journal of Criminal Law, Criminology, and Police Science 53:301-311.

Wolfgang, Marvin E. and Marc Riedel 1973

Ω,

"Race, Judicial Discretion, and the Death Penalty." The Annals of the American Academy of : Political and Social Science 407 (May):119-133.

Zeisel / Hans 1957

Say it with Figures. New York: Harper and Row.



ALBERTA CRIMINAL JUSTICE PROJECT DATA COLLECTION INSTRUMENT I: PROSECUTION CASES

•

 \tilde{v}

l ,

. . .

 $\sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \sum_{j \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{j \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{j \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{j \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{j \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_{i \in \mathcal{I}} \sum_$

λ,

· ·-

Martin .

*

· • •

4

No	<u>te</u> : In c	nformation collected on this instrument is strictly onfidential.
I.	Gener	
	· · · 1.	Defendant Is: In Custody:On Bail:N.A.:
	2.	Name of Judge or Justice Presiding:
· ·	3.	Name of Defense Counsel:None:
		N.ANone:
	4.	Defense Councel Test
		Defense Counsel Is: Legal-Aid:Client-Appointed:
		Name of Prosecutor:
•	6.	Defendant le Suiter
	7.	Defendant's Sex: Male:Female:N.A Defendant's Lge:
1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -	~ •	Cha_ges Filed at Intial Court
	9	Appearance: Final Charges:
	•	Final Charges:
	10	Program it is in the second se
1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -	10.	Present, Victim Is: White: Non-White: N.A.:
	1.1.	Victim's Sex: Male:Pemale:N.A.
	12.	$i = 2 \xi + \mu$ o neigrinben i to $n = E_{i} \rightarrow 1 / i$
	. •	
	1.3.	Victim Is: Child:Juvenile:Adult:N.A.:
	10.	fled to Current Chargos, cuilte
	10.	
	*	
	17.	Ethnicity of Defendant: Indian:Ketis:
•		
•		
	20.	Defendant Is: Employed:Not Employed:Student:
		N.A.:Not Employed:Student:
`	21.	Type of Employment (When Employed): () Professional, Technical or Related Work (e.g., Doctor, Dentist Teacher
		() Professional Technical or p. b.
		(e.g. Doctor Dontion Werated Work
ti is		
1997) 1997 - Maria Maria	3 	(1) Business Manager, Official or Proprietor
•		(e.g., Office Hanager, Farm Owner)
$f_{i} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f_{i} = f_{i}$	c	() Clerical or Related Worker (e.g., Clerk, Accountant)
÷	·	
		() Craftsman, Foreman, or Related Worker (e.g.,
	· · ·	
· ·		() Operative or Related Worker (e.g., Truck
	and the	Driver, Lumberman)

0

.

τis.

169) Labourer (e.g., Farm or Non-Farm) (() N.A. 22. Defendant's Marital Status: Single:__Married:_ Separated:___Divorced:__Common Law:__N.A.:_ 23. Number of Children:_N.A.:___ ч.÷-24. Defendant's Attitude: Very Uncooperative: -9 Uncooperative:___Fair/Indifferent:__Cooperative: Very Cooperative:__N.A.:__ ý. 2.54 II. Final Disposition of the Court (Specify):

s.



•**•**

170

ĽĴ

ALBERTA CRIMINAL JUSTICE PROJECT DATA COLLECTION INSTRUMENT II: PROBATION CASES

ŝ

Not	e: Information collected on this instrument is strictly confidential.
	confidential.
۰.	
' τ .	General:
. . .	
2	1. Docket Number of the Case:N.A.:N.A
•	
	3. Date of Request for Report:N.A.:
	4. Place of Trial:
5.	Name of Infan
	Name of Judge or Justice Presiding:
·	7. Defense Counsel is: Court-Appointed:Client
i.	Appointed:N.A.:
	8. Name of Prosecutor:
1.0	9. Name of Drobation of the
	9. Name of Probation Officer:
77	Drobot i
/▲▲●	Probation Report:
	• HAME OF Delendant•
	2. Sex: Male: Female
	3. City of Defendantic Address
	4. II KDOWD, Thitial Changes
	the section of the Criminal Code):
2	5. Present Charges (Sec. of Crim. Code):(
•	Sibling:Parent:Relative:Friend:
6 No. 1	Other:N.A.:RelativeFilend:
	8. Victim is a child.
	8. Victim is a: Child:Juvenile:Adult:N.A.:
	TV. HUSL ACCENT Previous Convieting
	1. VISDOSITION Resulting Free provide
	Probation:Fine:Suspended Sentence:
	Prisone Contine
	The field to current Charges: Guilty. or Not Cuilt
· .	
•	13. If Known, Stage of Proceedings Where Guilty Plea
	Entered: Before Preliminary Hearing:After
-	Preliminary Hearing: _After
	Preliminary Hearing: During Trial:N.A.:
тт.	
	Personal History;
\$	1. Ethnicity of the Defendant: Indian:Metis:
	Canadian: Angle Canadian: _Other:
	2. Education Consister Canadian:Other:

÷

2. Education Completed by Defendant: Grade:__N.A.:__

 $\left| \right|$

÷.

3. Defendant is: Continuing His Education: __Has Terminated:__N.A.:___

IV. Employment History:

- 1. Defendant is: Employed:__Nof Employed: __Student: __N.A.:_
- 2. Type of Employment (When Employed):
 () Professional, Technical or Related Work
 - (e.g., Doctor, Dentist, Teacher, Lawyer)) Business Manager, Official or Proprietor

172

- (e.g., office manager, farm owner)
-) Clerical or Related Worker (e.g., clerk, accountant)
-) Craftsman, Foreman, or Related Worker (e.g., carperter, electrician)
- () Operative or Related Worker (e.g., truck driver, lumberman)
- () Labourer (e.g., farm or non-farm)
- 3. Length of Current Employment: Less Than 6 Mo.: __6 Ho. to 1 Yr.: _1 Yr. to 18 Ho.: _18 Mo. to 2 Yr.: N.A.:

V. Marital Status:

- 1. Single:__Married:__Separated:__Divorced:__ Common Lav: N.A.
- 2. Number of Children:___N.A.:___

VI. Home Conditions (In Terms of Favorability for Probation Adjustment):

1. The Living Situation of the Defendant is: Very Good:__Good:__Neutral:__Bad:__Very Bad:__

VII. Habits:

- 1. Use of Alcohol: Little or None: __Koderate: Problematic:__N.A.:__
- 2. Is Alcohol Involved in the Present Offense: Yes:__No:__N.A.:__
- 3. Use of Drugs: Little or None:__Moderate:__ Problematic:__N.A.:__
- 4. Are Drugs Involved in the Present Offense: Yes:__No:__N.A.:__

VIII. Future Plans:

1. Evaluation of Future Plans in terms of Suitability for Probation: Very Good:__Good:__Neutral:__Bad:__ Very Bad:____

IX. Pamily:

- 1. Father's Occupation (When Employed):
 - () Professional, Technical or Related Work

173 (e.g., Doctor, Dentist, Teacher, Lawyer)) Business Manager, Official or Proprietor (e.g., office manager, farm owner)) Clerical or Related Worker (e.g., clerk, accountant) Craftsman, Foreman, or Related Worker (e.g.,) electrician, carpenter)) Operative or Related Worker (e.g., truck driver, lumberman)) Labourer (e.g., farmer non-farm)) N.A. X. Defendant's Attitude: Strongly Agree to Strongly Disagree 1. Understands Charges: 1 2 3 2. Acknowledges Guilt: 5 1 2 3. Is Cooperative: 5 2 3 4. Indicates Remorse: 5. Is Polite: XI. Evaluation of the Case: 1. Defendant's Prospects for Successful Probation Adjustment: Very Good: Good:__Neutral:__Bad:__ Very 2. Recommendation: Probation:___Fine:___Suspended Sentence:__Prison: Combination (Specify):_ No Definite Recommendation: Other (Specify): **XII.** Final Disposition of the Court (Specify):

APPENDIX III:

174

DATA COLLECTION INSTRUMENT III:

PRISON CASES

5

.

ALBERTA CRIMINAL JUSTICE PROJECT DATA COLLECTION INSTRUMENT III: PRISON CASES

Note: Information collected on this instrument is scrictly confidential. I. General:

· · ·	
	Docket Number(s) of the Case:
~ •	riace of the friel:
J.	Name of the Judge or Instice.
4.	Name of Defendant:
5.	Sex: Male:Female:
. 6.	Age:
7.	Present Chargos (Section 5
	Present Charges (Section of Criminal Code):
9	If known, Victim is: White: Non-White: N.A.:
	THE REAL REPAIRS PRICES AND
10	
10.	Victim is: Child:Juvenile:Adult: N.A.:
12.	LUSC RECERL PIEVIORS CORVICTIONS I AND THE
· . ·	
13.	DISDOSITION Rochiting 6
· .	Probation: Fine: Suspended Sentence
	Probation:Fine:Suspended Sentence:Prison: Combination:N.A.:
14.	Ethnicity of Defendant: Indian:Metis:
	Prench:Asian:Angle:Other:
15.	Defendant is: Continuing is and
- 2	Defendant is: Continuing his Education:Has Terminated:N.A.:
	Defendant is: Employed:Not Employed:Student:
	Type of Employment (When Employed):
	V / PLOIESSIONAL, TECHNICAL OF Polatod Route V
· .	ALCON DOCTOR, DENTIST, Teacher Tanana
	I J DUSTRESS HALAGEL, UTTICIAL OT DESERVE
	() Clerical of Related Jorker le a clore
. ~	
	() Craftsman, Foreman, or Related Worker (e.g.,
	() Operative or Related Worker (e.g., truck
	driver, lumberman)
sta i	() Labourer (c c fam
	<pre>() Labourer (e.g., farm or non-farm) () N.A.</pre>
18.	Length of Current Real
	Length of Current Employment: Less than 6 Ho.: _6
	Ho. to 1 Yr.:_1 Yr. to 18 Ho.:Hore Than 18

19. Marital Status: Single:__Married:__Separated: __Divorced:__Common Law:__N.A.:__ 20. Number of Children:__N.A.:__ 21. Use of Alcohol: Little or None:__Moderate:_ Problematic:__N.A.:__ 22. Use of Drugs: Little or None: _Moderate:_ Problematic:__N.A.:_ 23. Education Completed:__N.A.:__ II. Final Disposition of the Court: 1. Specify for each charge:

1

ŝ.



CHARACTERISTICS OF THE CRIMINAL LAW IN CANADA

To place our study in proper context, some distinctive features of the criminal law in Canada should be indicated. A significant factor is that Canadian criminal law is federal in jurisdiction, but provincial in its administration. Law enforcement and court personel fit into this arrangement in different ways. For example, the RCMP is federal agency that operates contractually as a an enforcement agency for many of the provinces. Provincial judges and prosecutors are selected rather than elected, and appointed in the province of jugisdiction.

As distinct from the American pattern, Canadian provincial courts are unparalleled by federal courts serving similar functions. There is no Canadian bill of rights, constitutinal guarantees of "due process" are not provided, and jury trials are infrequent. However, cases tried in provincial courts can be appealed to federal courts. Sentences can be appealed not only by the defense, but also by the crown.

Finally, incarcerated offenders are a shared federal and provincial responsibility. Offenders sentenced to two or more years are assigned intially to provincial institutions for the period of their appeal rights, and are then transfered a federal, institutions for the remainder of



FOOTNOTES

./

Ł

180

'n

¹For a more comprehensive discussion of the criminal law in Canada, see Dawson and Ward (1970).